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I. Introduction 

A. Authorities and Scope 

This study, undertaken in response to National Security Study 
Directive (NSSD) 2-83, addresses the fundamental policy issues 
associated with US international information programs and 
activities in the context of US national security policy as it 
is broadly understood. Together with parallel studies in 
other areas, it is intended to lay the groundwork for a fully 
integrated national security strategy, as called for in NSSD 
1-82 and the study resulting from it, "US National Security 
Strategy." 

The assumptions made in this study regarding the international 
environment and US national security objectives and priorities 
are derived from Part I of the NSSD 1-82 study. This study 
also takes into account the study undertaken under National 
Security Council auspices in 1982, "US International 
Broadcasting Requirements," as well as the policy document 
deriving from it, National Security Decision Directive (NSDD) 
45. 

Organizational and management issues associated with US 
international information programs and activities are ad­
dressed in NSDD 77, which establishes an integrated, nation­
al-level public diplomacy program under the National Security 
Council. 

The field of activity that has come to be described by the 
term "public diplomacy" includes three functionally distinct 
though interrelated areas: international information, inter­
national political action, and public affairs. "International 
information" denotes the overt conveyance of ideas or messages 
through programs and activities intended for a foreign 
audience, including radio broadcasting (which is governed by 
public law), television broadcasting, other print and 
audio-visual media, speaker programs, exhibits, and support of 
non-governmental efforts in these areas. "Public affairs" 
refers to similar programs and activities intended for a 
domestic audience. "International political action" denotes 
attributable overt support to foreign programs and activities 
of a primarily political nature by the US Government, and by 
non-governmental US and foreign organizations. A fourth 
element of public diplomacy, educational and cultural 
exchange, is not treated in this study. 

B. International Information and National Security 

Public diplomacy differs from traditional diplomacy by being 
addressed primarily to peoples rather than governments. Its 
fundamental purpose is to affect the behavior of governments 
in ways favorable to US national interests by shaping the 
opinions and actions of the peoples they rule. Especially 

...SECRET 
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where traditional diplomacy is unable to affect significantly 
the behavior of governments, and where other instruments of 
policy are insufficient or inappropriate, public diplomacy 
assumes major strategic importance. In other cases, public 
diplomacy can play a significant role in supporting and 
facilitating the employment of other strategic means. 

The full effectiveness of public diplomacy is inevitably 
difficult to assess. Except in cases of crisis or severe 
political instability, the impact of public diplomacy is 
cumulative and long-term rather than immediate and dramatic. 
But it is the only instrument available to the US for shaping 
fundamental political and ideological trends around the globe 
over an extended period of time. 

The need for a strong US effort in the information area in 
times of war has rarely been questioned. In peacetime, 
however, there has tended to be less vigorous purusit of US 
information activities, and the utility or legitimacy of such 
activities has been questioned within as well as outside the 
US Government. There have also been shifts in the character 
and programmatic emphases of US information activities and the 
way their function is understood. There is the inherent 
danger that these activities may become simply reactive to 
events and routinized. To be effective, inter-
national information programs must be an integral and 
contributing part of US foreign and national security policy 
and maintain a sense of long-term and strategic purpose. 

At the same time, the activities of the Soviet Union and other 
hostile states and movements in the general field of political 
action, propaganda and so-called active measures have steadily 
increased in scope and sophistication. They have contributed 
to the creation of a climate of opinion throughout the world 
which substantially constrains USG actions. These activities 
now pose a serious, if largely unrecognized, threat to 
fundamental US interests. 

It must be acknowledged at the outset that the resources 
allocated for US international information efforts remain 
fundamentally inadequate. Even with currently projected 
budget increases, funding levels for the foreseeable future 
for the United States Information Agency (USIA) and the Board 
for International Broadcasting (BIB) will probably not 
approach the levels of a decade ago , i n real terms . In 
addition, these organizations are seeking to strengthen 
themselves in the areas of personnel, administration, morale, 
programming practices and procedures, and in regard to 
coordination with other elements of the US Government. In 
particular, it should be noted that a serious depletion in the 
number of career foreign service officers and foreign service 
information officers has occurred. This has led to a 
deterioration in the breadth and depth with which programmatic 
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activities can be implemented by US embassies and missions 
abroad. 

The NSDD-77 Public Diplomacy structure has provided some 
impetus for greater attention to the information dimensions of 
foreign policy. There nonetheless continues to be 
insufficient appreciation of the importance of international 
information programs and activities. Other agencies with 
national security responsibilities have devoted few resources 
to this area, and at the national level there has been no 
permanent mechanism for planning or implementation of interna­
tional information activities on a coordinated inter-agency 
basis. The resources of US diplomatic missions abroad have 
not been fully utilized for public diplomacy in support of US 
foreign policy as a whole. More attention should be given to 
the international impact of domestic public affairs activities 
relative to national security. Finally, the international 
information environment and foreign public opinion need to be 
taken into account adequately in the formulation of US foreign 
and national security policy. 

Increased funding is a necessary precondition for improvement. 
But only sustained commitment over a considerable period of 
time will make it possible for the US to compete once again in 
this strategically vital area. Such a commitment presupposes, 
however, the development of a consensus within the Executive 
Branch (and, to the extent possible, with Congress and the 
public) as to the importance of international information, its 
legitimacy and the steps that need to be taken to improve the 
current US effort. This study is intended to contribute to 
the formation of that consensus. 

II. The International Information Environment 

US international information policy should be guided by the 
following assessment of the current international situation 
relative to information and- communications, and of trends and 
prospective developments affecting the pursuit of US objec­
tives in this area. 

A. The Communications Revolution 

The technological advances of recent years in the field of 
communications and data processing and their social and 
political impact are likely to affect increasingly the course 
of international affairs, creating both opportunities and 
dangers for the US and the West generally. This factor must 
be taken fully into account in any discussion of US inter­
national information strategy. 

The widespread diffusion of modern means of mass communica­
tion -- notably, shortwave and transistor radios and (increas­
ingly) tape cassettes, as well as television -- throughout 
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most of the Third World and the Communist World over the last 
several decades has exposed millions of persons around the 
globe to national and international political events for the 
first time in history. In most of the developed world, the 
exponential increase in the quantity of available information 
has tended to outpace the growth in data processing tech­
nologies and their assimilation in daily life. At the same 
time, the growing preference in the West for television over 
newspapers and magazines as the primary source of news about 
public affairs has served in many ways to restrict the flow of 
information as well as to alter its focus. The powerful 
images that are sought and projected by television tend to 
simplify and dramatize reality to a greater extent than other 
media. They tend to disrupt the context of politics by 
focusing on an instantaneous present, and encouraging emotion­
al reactions to events rather than reflective consideration of 
them. 

The implications of all these developments are not yet entire­
·ly clear, but some broad observations seem justified. Growing 
numbers of people are today almost instantly aware of events 
far beyond their immediate concerns. An isolated event which 
would once have had no more than local significance can 
quickly become an international cause celebre . The 
communications revolution has brought whole groups and 
classes, and in some cases whole populations, into the 
political process for the first time, thus introducing an 
unprecedented volatility into political life. Given these 
developments, it is not surprising that information can have a 
relatively immediate and dramatic effect on political events. 
In Iran, tape cassettes of speeches of the Ayatollah Khomeini 
are widely credited with a central role in the disturbances 
leading to the overthrow of the Shah in 1979. In Poland, the 
immediacy and depth of coverage of the events of August 1980 
by Western radio stations certainly contributed significantly 
to the rapid formation of a nationwide Solidarity movement. 

The availability of satellites capable of relaying television 
transmissions throughout the world is an important new factor 
in the global communications situation. This development has 
encouraged an internationalization of television which has 
fundamental implications for the relationship of the US to 
other developed countries and to the Third World. The devel­
opment of true direct broadcast satellites (that is, broad­
casting to non-cooperative receivers), whether for radio or 
television, would create unprecedented opportunities for 
addressing the populations of Communist nations. 

The unsettling effects of the communications revolution have 
been seen as a serious threat by governing elites in the Third 
World and the Communist world alike. Even in the West, 
enthusiasm for a policy of unrestricted freedom of information 
has been muted at best. Commercial and national security 
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considerations have placed limitations on the extent to which 
even the US has been able to uphold this principle in inter­
national fora. The "New World Information Order" promoted at 
UNESCO and elsewhere by an alliance of Communist and Third 
World nations represents an attempt to impose political 
restrictions on the worldwide expansion of Western information 
technologies and services. Though unsuccessful so far in 
reversing current trends, such efforts can be expected to 
continue. International regimes regulating orbital slots for 
broadcast satellites and radio frequency allocations may come 
increasingly under threat as Third World nations seek to 
expand their own information efforts and gain greater control 
over the information reaching their populations. In the case 
of the Soviet Union and its allies, governing elites will face 
a difficult choice between maintaining strict and centralized 
control over information and seeking the economic benefits 
deriving from new communications and information technologies. 
There can be little doubt, however, that they will continue to 
commit very substantial resources to countering Western 
efforts to communicate with their populations. 

B. Communist Propaganda and Active Measures 

In analyzing the information activities of the Soviet Union 
and other Communist countries, it is helpful to adopt the 
Soviet distinction between overt propaganda and covert or 
semi-covert "active measures" designed primarily to influence 
foreign opinion. 

1. Propaganda 

The efforts of the Soviet Union and other Communist countries 
in the area of overt propaganda continue to be impressive. In 
the critical area of international radio broadcasting, the 
Communist world retains a significant edge over the West in 
terms of languages, signal quality, and hours broadcast, 
though the blatantly propagandistic nature of much Communist 
broadcasting almost certainly continues to limit its effec­
tiveness, at least with some audiences. In 1981, internation­
al broadcasting by Communist countries increased to over 7500 
hours per week, representing a continuing trend that has 
amounted to a 9 percent increase over the preceding five 
years. (The greatest increase was in broadcasting to Europe.) 
The USSR led with some 2100 hours a week in 81 languages; the 
People's Republic of China broadcast some 1300 hours in 43 
languages, North Korea some 580 hours in 8 languages, and Cuba 
some 460 hours in 8 languages. There has been a marked 
increase in the last several years in broadcasting by East 
European countries, particularly Bulgaria and East Germany. 

The Soviet Union supplements its broadcasting efforts with a 
variety of informational and cultural programs targeted on 
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specific countries. These include overt media placements; 
distribution of books, periodicals and pamphlets; films; 
exhibits; and cultural events of various sorts. 

Overt Soviet informational activities are most intense and 
diverse in Sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia; Western Europe 
is an area of increasing activity; of least interest have been 
Latin America and East Asia. Among the countries where the 
USSR is currently most active are: India; Mexi~o, Nicaragua 
and Peru; Algeria, Jordan and Syria; Austria, Cyprus, Finland, 
Greece, Italy and Spain; Japan and the Philippines. The 
patterns of Soviet activity appear to be affected by a number 
of factors apart from the strategic importance of a particular 
country or region, including the political orientation of the 
governments and publics involved and, in a few countries, 
undeveloped media and cultural infrastructures. 

2. Active Measures 

The Soviets use the term "active measures" (aktivnyye 
meropriyatiya) to refer to a range of covert or semi-covert 
operations that are intended to have an effect on foreign 
opinion or on the policies of foreign governments, as distinct 
from espionage or counterintelligence. These include: 
written or oral disinformation; efforts to influence or 
control foreign media; use of foreign Communist parties and 
front organizations; clandestine radio broadcasting; blackmail 
and economic coercion; and political influence operations, 
particularly among intellectual, cultural and political 
elites. 

The Soviet regime devotes considerable financial, technical 
and personnel resources to active measures. Active measures 
campaigns are approved at the highest levels of the Soviet 
government, and are well integrated with other Soviet foreign 
policy initiatives. Actual operations abroad are executed by 
both official and quasi-official Soviet representatives, 
including scholars, students and journalists whose links with 
official Soviet organizations are not always apparent. The 
highly centralized structure of the Soviet state and its 
system of control over all elements of society give the Soviet 
leadership an impressive capability to draw on all segments of 
party, government and private citizens in orchestrating active 
measures. 

The open societies of the developed West, and of many develop­
ing nations, give easy access to the Soviets for active 
measures operations, and the increasing sophistication of the 
Soviets in making their policies appear to be compatible or 
parallel with the interests of peace, environmental and other 
movements in Western and developing countries has made them 
increasingly effective. The classic Soviet campaign against 
the "neutron bomb" in Europe (which a KGB defector has de­
scribed as the most successful active measures operation of 
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the post-war period) demonstrates the particular vulnerability 
of Western societies in this regard. While Soviet active 
measures, strategies, and techniques are inadequately 
understood and their effectiveness cannot be fully assessed at 
the present time, it would appear that the Soviets have made a 
quantum advance over the last decade in their ability to 
manipulate Western media and Western elite opinion generally. 
This development, together with the growing sophistication of 
overt Soviet propaganda and information efforts, poses a 
serious threat to US national interests, and to the West 
generally. 

C. Regional Environments 

There are fundamental differences between the information 
environments of the West, the Communist World and the Third 
World that must be taken into account in formulating and 
implementing the objectives of US international information 
policy. 

1. The West 

Because the nations of Western Europe (together with Japan) 
have fully developed media and communications infrastructures 
and share with us a fundamental commitment to democracy as 
well as a common cultural heritage, US policy makers have in 
the past tended to take for granted a basic unity of outlook. 
It has become clear in recent years, however, that public 
opinion in allied countries can no longer be assumed to be 
fundamentally supportive of American views and purposes. A 
younger generation has grown up in Europe lacking positive 
memories of the US role in World War II and the early post-war 
period; and anti-American, neutralist and pacifist views have 
gained increasing influence in a number of NATO countries. As 
for Japan, in spite of an apparent stability in domestic 
public opinion and general acceptance of Japan's security 
arrangements with the US, difficulties of language and the 
insularity of Japanese culture and society have considerably 
limited understanding of the US in that country. The suc­
cesses scored in recent years by the Soviets in influencing 
opinion both in Western Europe and in Japan are also a factor 
to consider. 

The last fifteen years have witnessed a sharp shift to the 
left on the part of European political and intellectual 
elites, particularly the younger generation, involving in some 
countries a heavy influence by the left over the 
universities, the media and cultural life. Characteristic of 
this shift has been an increasing hostility to free enter­
prise, the growing influence of Marxist and neo-Marxist 
thinking among mainstream social democratic elites, and the 
consequent loss of respectability of anti-communist views. 
With the notable exception of France, where anti-Communism has 
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become intellectually acceptable for the fir~t time since 
World War II, this has led to a movement away from the 
Atlantic Alliance and, on the part of some, to a tendency to 
accommodate to Soviet positions and to accept the Soviet 
characterization of international issues. Given leftist 
domination of significant vehicles of the popular media, these 
elite attitudes have played an important role in shaping the 
terms of public debate and in forming the political opinions 
of the younger generation. 

It is clearly difficult for the US Government to involve 
itself directly in information efforts within Western European 
nations. Despite this, European receptiveness to US initia­
tives in radio, television and the print media, as well as the 
popular appeal of American commercial media techniques, are 
strong. 

2. The Communist World 

If one distinguishes societies from regimes, the Communist 
world continues to offer in a sense the most hospitable 
environment for US international information programs, and for 
a number of reasons will afford increasing opportunities to 
the US in the coming years. Throughout the Communist world, 
shortwave radio remains the favored information medium of the 
general population, and ownership of radios tuning shortwave 
frequencies is now so widespread as to be virtually universal 
in the Soviet Union as well as Eastern Europe (and, to a 
lesser extent, in China). In addition, the growing 
availability of tape recorders creates new possibilities for 
the diffusion of tape cassettes. In a very few parts of 
Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union, foreign television is 
currently received, and the use of this medium for specially 
targeted programming by the US or other Western broadcasters 
is another possibility meriting consideration. 

Historically, externally originated communication with the 
Soviet Union has been extremely constricted. The regime has 
jammed Western broadcasts, prevented the sale and distribution 
of printed materials, limited the number of foreign experts 
(especially in the social sciences) to a mere handful, kept 
tourists away from Soviet citizens and severely controlled the 
foreign travel opportunities of Soviet citizens. 

Although Soviet contacts with external institutions 
especially in the physical sciences, but also in other 
areas -- has gradually increased, the communications flow has 
been severely cut back in the wake of the Soviet invasion of 
Afghanistan and events in Poland. US exhibitions -- an 
important vehicle for bringing our values and achievements to 
millions of Soviets throughout that nation -- have been 
stopped. With resumed jamming of VOA and other Western 
radios, means of communicating with large numbers of Soviets 
are severely restricted. A number of private initiatives are 
designed to supplement official exchange programs by 
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publishing materials in Slavic languages in the West and by 
seeking to mail or carry these publications into the Soviet 
Union and Eastern Europe. However, official restrictions in 
these countries severely impede this effort. 

The extent and nature of control and the degree of diversity 
and day-to-day freedom among media and educational 
institutions, varies among the Communist countries. Each 
country deserves distinct analysis, in order to shape 
strategic informational approaches. 

Western broadcasts continue to find an enthusiastic 
listenership among Communist elites as well as among the 
population at large. English language broadcasts (including 
special instructional programs) have grown in popularity as 
the teaching of English has become more widespread; this 
appears to be particularly the case in China. The jamming of 
US as well as other Western broadcasters remains a problem, 
and has intensified since 1980 in apparent response to the 
crisis in Poland. The Soviets jam most Russian and Soviet 
minority language broadcasts, as well as Polish language 
broadcasts to Poland, and Bulgaria and Czechoslovakia both jam 
extensively. However, VOA English language broadcasts have 
never been jammed, and Hungary, Romania and China have not 
jammed Western broadcasts for some years. In any event, 
because of the technical characteristics of HF propagation, 
jamming can never be fully effective, and reception of jammed 
services, particularly outside the major cities, is sometimes 
surprisingly good. There is reason to believe that reception 
can be significantly improved by a variety of technical 
strategies which are currently under study. 

For political and cultural as well as technical reasons, the 
audience for US international broadcasts has been considerably 
smaller in the Soviet Union than in Eastern Europe. General 
improvement in the quality of Radio Liberty programming, 
together with improvements in signal quality, may permit 
significant expansion of the audiences for specifically 
targeted US broadcasting to the Soviet Union over the next 
five to ten years. The continuing decline in the strength of 
Communist ideology in the Soviet Union, the widespread reli­
gious revival, and the growth of ethnic and national 
identities, particularly in Soviet Central Asia, offer major 
opportunities for expanding the effectiveness of the US 
broadcasting effort with its most strategically important 
audience. The limited opening to the West encouraged by the 
current Chinese leadership should also favor an increase in 
the popularity and influence of US broadcasting as well as of 
other US information programs. 

C. The Third World 
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In the Third World, the United States confronts hostility, 
distrust and confusion as well as admiration. Governments and 
influential groups are, at best, ambivalent toward this nation 
and our policies. At worst, we encounter hostility reflecting 
frustration and internal tensions over economic development 
and the political, social and cultural discontinuities in so 
many developing countries. Furthermore, divergent views of 
global issues and US policies are exacerbated by Soviet 
exploitation of often volatile situations and vulnerable 
groups. 

Although conditions vary very widely in the different regions 
and countries of the developing world, a few generalizations 
seem possible. Many developing countries lack both the 
technical infrastructure to support a truly national domestic 
communications and information system, and the traditions of a 
free and independent press. Accordingly, they are uniquely 
dependent on foreign sources for both prograrrtming and techni­
cal support, and they are highly vulnerable to manipulation 
and subversion due to the venality and lack of professionalism 
of many journalists and media organizations. For all of these 
reasons, they tend to be suspicious of and hostile to external 
information sources while remaining dependent on them. They 
are more vulnerable than developed countries to Soviet 
propaganda, due to generally low educational and cultural 
levels. And they are vulnerable to the range of Soviet active 
measures. At the same time, the products of the commercial 
media of the West, and of the US in particular, have wide 
popular appeal. 

For the past two decades, the Third World agenda and public 
discourse have been shaped by elites that were mostly formed 
during the period of struggle against European colonialism. 
Though some are pro-Western, many remain ideologically hostile 
to the West and attracted to Marxism or to some version of 
socialism as the appropriate model for nation-building in the 
underdeveloped world. The bias against free enterprise in 
many areas is supported by bureaucratic and cultural, as well 
as ideological, factors. At the same time, the specific 
attraction of the Soviet model has diminished to the point 
that the USSR is no longer considered a desirable alternative 
either as an economic or as a political system. 

The widespread disenchantment with communist ideology through­
out the Third World appears to have stimulated a general 
rethinking of Third World "non-alignment" and of the feasibil­
ity of an ideological "third way." This rethinking is most 
evident in the Islamic world, where the current religious 
revival of Islam is closely coupled with attempts at a funda­
mental restructuring of economic, legal and political insti­
tutions. A common characteristic of such efforts is the 
desire to avoid what are seen as the errors of both Western 
(and in particular American) "individualism" and Soviet 
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totalitarianism in favor of more traditionally based ideas of 
"community." 

III. Objectives and Priorities of US International Information 

A. Global Objectives 

The broad global objectives of US international information 
programs and activities correspond closely to the overall 
objectives of US national security policy. They may be 
enumerated as follows: 

-- To contribute to deterrence of military attack against 
the US, its allies and other countries important to US inter­
ests, and to the countering of efforts to intimidate or coerce 
the US or others through military power. 

-- To broaden international recognition of US efforts to 
achieve peaceful solutions to international problems, e.g., in 
the Middle East. 

-- To strengthen international support for US arms 
control policy, including our efforts to achieve effective 
verification, and to place arms control policy in the context 
of our overall national security policy. 

-- To strengthen the political influence of the US 
throughout the world by contributing to the strengthening of 
existing alliances and the improvement of relations with other 
nations and movements that have potential strategic importance 
and by advocacy of US foreign policy positions. 

-- To maintain a positive image of the US and its 
political system and way of life. 

-- To foster on a long-term basis the institutions, 
principles and ideals of democracy. 

-- To foster strategies for economic development and 
international economic relations supportive of long-term US 
interests. 

-- To encourage the free communication of ideas and 
information, and the growth of a free and open global 
communications network. 

-- To counter the efforts of the USSR -- particularly 
through the instruments of political action, propaganda and 
active measures -- to expand its political influence. 

-- To foster internal constraints on the political and 
military behavior of the USSR and its allies by creating an 
informed public opinion sympathetic to the West, encouraging 
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long-term liberalizing tendencies, and supporting the right of 
subjugated nations to regain their independence and dignity. 

B. Regional/Country Objectives 

In addition to the foregoing, US international information 
policy will be guided by the following operational objectives 
in specific regions: 

-- In Europe, to strengthen the NATO Alliance by improv­
ing Western European understanding of US and Alliance security 
policies and actions; to strengthen cultural and political 
ties with Western European publics and with key elites and 
movements potentially supportive of US policies; to improve 
Western European understanding of US economic policies and 
thinking, and of the economic component of security issues; to 
encourage liberalizing tendencies in Eastern Europe, and to 
increase the costs of continued Soviet repression there. 

-- In Latin America, to strengthen understanding of, and 
a climate conducive to, the growth of democratic institutions; 
to counter the efforts of the USSR to expand its political 
influence, to impose internal constraints on the political and 
military behavior of its Cuban and Nicaraguan proxies. 

-- In East Asia and the Pacific, to strengthen existing 
alliances, particularly with Japan; to strengthen awareness of 
and commitment to a Pacific Basin identity in the political, 
economic and security areas; to strive to reduce Soviet 
influence and foster regional efforts to counter the 
domination of neighboring states by the Vietnamese; and to 
strengthen cultural and political ties with the Peoples 
Republic of China. 

-- In the Near East and South Asia, to support the effort 
by the United States to gain an enduring peace and stability 
in the Middle East; to contribute to US efforts to strengthen 
the moderate nations of the region, and to expose and counter 
the activities of the USSR and its proxies or allies; to 
strengthen cultural and political ties with key elites and 
movements potentially supportive of US policies, in order to 
bridge the wide cultural gulf separating the US from the 
nations of the region, improve understanding and create a 
better climate for cooperation. 

-- In Africa, to strengthen understanding o f , and a 
climate conducive to, the growth of democratic institutions; 
to counter the efforts of the USSR to expand its presence and 
influence; and to expose and counter the activities of Cuba 
and Libya. 

C. Priorities 
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While necessarily general and subject to exceptions, the 
following order of audience priorities should help to guide 
the structuring and funding of US international information 
activities and programs: 

Political, cultural and intellectual elites in West 
Europe, Japan, the USSR and the Peoples Republic of China. 

The population of the Soviet Union, particularly key 
sectors and national minority groups. 

Political, cultural and intellectual elites in the 
Third World. 

Key sectors of the population of Western Europe. 

Key sectors of the population of Soviet allied and 
proxy states, particularly the Warsaw Pact states and Cuba. 

-- Key sectors of the population of Third World states. 

In addition, efforts to address a youth audience should have 
high priority generally, with a focus on fundamental political 
and cultural values. In thematic terms, though generalization 
is still more difficult, highest priority should be given to 
political and economic programming. Greater attention should 
be given to military and arms control issues than has been 
customary in the past. (A more detailed discussion of themes 
and strategies is provided in Part V.) 

IV. International Information Policy 

A. General Guidelines 

The proper character and role of international information as 
an instrument of US national policy continues to be a matter 
of some controversy. US international information programs 
are frequently labelled by the term "propaganda," explicitly 
or implicitly equated with the propaganda and disinformation 
activities of totalitarian states, and thereby denied moral 
legitimacy. Some believe that, if such comparisons are to be 
avoided, US information programs must be apolitical or 
politically noncontroversial, or modelled on the practices and 
policies of the US commercial mass media. Such a view is 
usually defended on the grounds that information programs that 
are seen to serve a larger purpose necessarily damage their 
own credibility and therefore their effectiveness with their 
audiences. 

US information programs should -- and do -- distinguish 
themselves from Soviet propaganda efforts by accurate report­
ing of facts and by a respect for and striving after truth. 
At the same time, the fundamental purpose of US information 
programs is to affect foreign audiences in ways favorable to 
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US national interests. Such programs must persuade as well as 
inform. Providing factually correct information and analysis 
supports this larger purpose, given the ignorance and 
misinformation concerning the US and the international scene 
that is common throughout much of the world. As the habits, 
interests, expectations and level of understanding of foreign 
audiences may differ significantly from those of Americans, 
however, different approaches and emphases in the selection 
and presentation of information are required. 

At least as important as providing accurate and timely 
information, then, is providing information that is relevant 
to the concerns of its audience, and a contex t in which 
information can be properly assimilated and understood. 
Information should be differentiated according to the 
characteristics of specific target audiences. With regard to 
the representation of opinion, care should be taken to present 
the clearest and most readily understandable statement of 
views held by those within the mainstream of current domestic 
political opinion. 

Just as US international information programs must be respon­
sive to the sensitivities of foreign peoples, so must they be 
responsive to some degree to the sensitivities of foreign 
governments. It must be remembered, however, that our infor­
mation activities are a strategic instrument of US national 
policy, not a tactical instrument of US diplomacy. Material 
critical of foreign governments may normally be communicated 
even at the risk of complication of diplomatic relations with 
those governments if more fundamental US interests are thereby 
served. The content of US programs is not to be considered an 
object of diplomatic bargaining. 

B. Psychological Operations 

Currently, the responsibilities of the Department of Defense 
in the area of psychological operations (PSYOP) in times of 
peace are unclear. Partly as a result, there has been a sharp 
decline in recent years in the human and material resources 
devoted by the Armed Forces to the PSYOP mission or to 
international information activities generally. There is no 
national policy for the conduct of overt PSYOP in peacetime or 
during crises or contingencies within which the DOD can 
execute its responsibilities. In view of the importance of 
psychological factors in maintaining the confidence of allied 
governments and in deterring military action against US 
national interests and assets by adversaries, and in order to 
be prepared for the immediate and effective use of psychologi­
cal operations in crisis and wartime, it is vital that the 
armed forces maintain a strong and active international 
information capability in peacetime. 
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Revitalization of its PSYOPs capability, and full integration 
of PSYOP in military operations and planning, should be a high 
priority of the Department of Defense. The Department of 
Defense should be directed, with guidance and supervision 
provided by the SPG and in accordance with the foregoing 
general guidelines, to participate in overt PSYOP programs in 
peacetime in support of US national security policy. In order 
to employ PSYOP most effectively and economically, in 
consonance with policy and in coordination with ·other 
instruments, a set of national guidelines, a directing 
organization and a funded program are required, and the roles 
and relationships of the agencies that are involved in 
relevant national programs must be defined. When direction is 
provided, DOD and other agencies should develop a coordinated 
plan for conducting international information in support of 
national security objectives. 

C. Crisis and Wartime Considerations 

Crisis and wartime conditions impose special requirements on 
US international information activities. 

Because of the difficulty of defining crisis conditions with 
precision, the problem of managing information in a crisis has 
tended to be neglected. Yet, given the rapidity of many 
modern military operations or politico-military conflict, it 
is obvious that the impact of information activities or 
psychological operations undertaken in a pre-war crisis period 
can be of decisive importance. For the purposes of this 
discussion, a crisis may be defined as a period of acute 
tension involving a threat to the lives of American citizens, 
or the imminence of war between the US and other nations. 

Under crisis circumstances, particular attention must be paid 
to speed of operations, policy consistency and rapid and 
reliable feedback. 

US information operations should be ready to initiate special 
procedures to ensure compatibility with evolving US policy. 
Attention should also be given to accelerating the interaction 
between information and policy elements so as to ensure timely 
response and rapid feedback from the intended audience. 

V. International Information Themes and Strategies 

While it would be neither possible nor desirable to set forth 
a complete and authoritative analysis of international infor­
mation themes and strategies for the purpose of this study, an 
attempt will be made to outline the most fundamental themes 
and the grand strategy that should underlie all US inter­
national information programs and activities in the areas 
critical for US national security. 
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The key requirement of all US information efforts is to 
understand and adapt to the interests, the preconceptions and 
the cultural and intellectual level of a variety of audiences. 
Essential to a successful global information strategy is 
recognition of the considerable diversity of the different 
audiences the US desires to reach. Beyond the obvious differ­
ences between Western, Third World and Communist country 
publics, there are significant cultural and ideological 
differences between and within countries and regions. 
Moreover, there are significant differences -- particularly in 
the Third World and Communist countries -- between the 
intellectual level and outlook of influential elites and that 
of the general population. In particular, a much more 
systematic effort must be made to address issues in relation 
to the ideologically-derived terminology and approach that so 
often dominates discussion of public policy questions 
elsewhere in the world. 

As regards the problem of semantics, special attention should 
be paid to cornbatting the appropriation of Western political . 
terminology by Communist propaganda. 

Also, a greater effort must be made to address elite audiences 
at the level of sophistication (ideological or cultural) to 
which they are generally accustomed. The critical importance 
of elites in the formation of public opinion generally needs 
to be more clearly acknowledged than has been the case in the 
past. Over the long term, the best way for the US to affect 
public opinion in a given country is to affect the outlook of 
its key political and intellectual elites. This should be a 
fundamental premise of US information strategy. At the same 
time, intensified efforts must be made to address key sectors 
of the general population in areas where government control of 
elite communications is strict, particularly in the Communist 
world. 

Specific information themes and strategies will be outlined 
for the political, the economic/social, the military/arms 
control, the scientific/technical, the cultural, and the human 
rights areas. 

A. Political 

In the political area, the overarching strategy should be to 
stress the fundamental strengths of the political system 
characteristic of the US and the advanced societies of the 
West, while at the same time emphasizing those features of 
Western democracy which can most readily serve as models for 
democratic or constitutional regimes in the Third World. The 
US must defend the institutions of Western democracy as 
morally and politically superior to Communist systems, but at 
the same time must avoid the appearance of wishing to impose 
an alien political system on the nations of the Third World. 
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We recognize the fact that many Third Wor l d regimes friendly 
to the US are, and will likely remain, authoritarian in 
greater or lesser degree. The US posture should be to 
maintain cooperative security or economic relations, while 
pursuing the long-term goal of strengthening democracy. 
Special care must be taken not to deny all legitimacy to such 
regimes provided they reflect a certain domestic political 
consensus and observe basic human rights. While the 
distinction between "totalitarian" and "authoritarian" regimes 
is too abstract to be compelling for many audiences, we should 
not shy away from the argument that traditional authoritarian 
regimes in some measure respect the autonomy of religion and 
the private sector and offer possibilities for internal 
evolution, while most Communist regimes do neither of these 
things, fail to secure political justice or economic 
efficiency and constitute a greater threat to the independence 
and security of their neighbors. 

In the light of this analysis, particular emphasis should be 
given to ·features of Western governments such as constitu­
tionalism, the rule of law, human rights, and political 
participation in a broad sense. Key themes in this con­
nection: the role of an independent judiciary and of consti­
tutional checks and balances generally; the genuinely demo­
cratic or popular character of Western (and in particular 
American) politics in contrast with the dominance of a narrow, 
privileged oligarchy in Communist regimes. Emphasis should 
also be placed on the importance of local politics and of 
intermediate political and social associations of all kinds as 
a practical expression of the freedom enjoyed in Western 
democracies, in place of the celebration of Western "individ­
ualism" -- a notion which is thoroughly alien to the political 
culture of much of the Third World. To the extent possible, 
the idea of democracy should be assimilated to traditional 
participatory practices of less developed societies such as 
tribal or village councils and the like. 

B. Economic/Social 

In the economic/social area, the overall strategy should be to 
defend free enterprise and private ownership as superior both 
in economic and political terms to Communism or to the various 
forms of state socialism prevalent in the Third World. Such a 
strategy does not require a defense of classic "capitalism" (a 
term which ought to be avoided in favor of "free enterprise") 
or a reject i o n of t h e we l fare state or of p o l itical i nter­
vention in the marketplace; it does require a defense of the 
efficiency and justice of market economies in the broad sense. 
In addition, it requires particular emphasis on the theme that 
economic freedom and private ownership are inextricably and 
reciprocally related to political freedom. 

It is particularly important that US information efforts 
remain sensitive to the social and political implications of 
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economic ideas. Welcome as it may be from an economic point 
of view, development also tends to be disruptive of existing 
social and political relationships and hence is often viewed 
in the Third World as threatening. While it may be advan­
tageous in some contexts to stress the revolutionary potential 
of free enterprise economics, care must be taken to minimize 
the element of perceived threat in that potential. Free 
enterprise economics should be presented as at once a more 
efficient engine of development and more conducive in the long 
run to social and political stability than state control of 
the economy, with the oppression and corruption it necessarily 
entails. 

The notion of private ownership is a particularly important 
theme. Emphasis should be given to the human satisfactions 
associated with ownership, and to the broad opportunities for 
ownership possible under contemporary capitalism. At the same 
time, a certain critical distance from current practices 
should be maintained. Expanded capital ownership should be 
treated as an innovative idea which is making headway in the 
developed world and holds considerable promise for alleviating 
the economic and social problems of the developing world. 
Emphasis should be placed on the dignity of labor, and the 
respect accorded labor and labor unions in democratic as 
distinct from Communist societies. Again, special attention 
should be given to the element of cooperation and association 
in the economic and social life of Western societies, as a 
counter to the stereotype of harsh individualism which is 
widely held to be an essential feature of capitalism. 

C. Defense/Arms Control 

In the defense and arms control areas, the overarching 
strategy should be to maintain and reinforce the deterrent 
effect of US and allied military power, while at the same time 
calling attention to the imbalance between Western and Soviet 
military forces and the need to constrain the latter through a 
combination of enhanced defense efforts by the US and its 
allies and arms control measures which genuinely inhibit 
Soviet capabilities and contribute to a stable military 
balance. There is a certain tension between the main elements 
of this strategy; attention must be given to developing themes 
which reconcile them. It should be stressed that the military 
potential of the West as a whole remains far stronger than 
that of the Soviet Union and its allies; that the Soviet Union 
is a "superpower" only in virtue of its deployed military 
forces, its arms transfers and its military involvement in 
other countries. We should stress that the US retains 
considerable advantages in military technology and in the 
strength and reliability of its allies. In explaining the 
current military imbalance, emphasis should be placed on the 
past voluntary self-restraint of the West induced partly by 
the doctrinal assumptions of the 1960s and partly by the 
political and arms control agreements of the 1970s. 
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Discussions of the future should lay stress on the potential 
of innovations in military organization, doctrine and strategy 
for strengthening Western defense, as much as on the potential 
of new technologies. 

The anti-nuclear and "peace" movements of the West can be 
expected to remain a highly vocal political force. Priority 
should be given to combatting both the arguments of these 
movements and the underlying assumptions and attitudes which 
have given rise to them. Efforts must be made to avoid 
allowing the Soviets to monopolize such terms as peace, arms 
control and disarmament. The US should avoid the appearance 
of viewing war, particularly nuclear war, as natural or 
likely. At the same time, an effort should be made to avoid 
fueling anti-nuclear sentiments by endorsement of apocalyptic 
views concerning nuclear weapons and nuclear war. The 
activities of the Soviets and their allies in the area of 
chemical and biological warfare and the destruction caused by 
conventional weapons should be used to make the point that all 
weapons can cause great damage and suffering and thus our goal 
is to prevent any war. Focusing on conventional capabilities 
should help to make the case that the Soviet military buildup 
and aggressive actions in many parts of the globe -­
particularly their intervention or support of regional 
conflicts -- pose a serious challenge to peace. 

With respect to arms control, a balance must be struck between 
citing the inadequacy of the arms control process alone as a 
method of limiting the growth of nuclear and conventional 
arsenals and uncritical acceptance and promotion of it. It 
should be acknowledged that the arms control efforts of the 
1970s failed to fulfill many of the expectations they 
generated, and did not produce a more stable and secure 
international environment. It should be made clear that the 
Soviets bear a large part of the responsibility for this. 
However, we should emphasize the merits of our current 
approach, drawing on the experience and the lessons learned 
during the past decade. The close integration of foreign, 
defense and arms control policies in overall national security 
strategy should be pointed out, as well as our commitment to 
sound arms control agreements based on the principles of real 
reductions, US-Soviet equality, and verifiability. Finally, 
the far-reaching arms control proposals and initiatives 
undertaken by the US should be highlighted. Critical problems 
and limitations in arms control, such as verification, should 
be acknowledged and elucidated where appropriate. It should 
be emphasized that the US remains ready to do business with 
the Soviet Union in any area which affords the possibility of 
arms control that is equitable, verifiable, and truly 
constraining of Soviet military power. At the same time, we 
should emphasize that other Soviet actions inevitably affect 
the political climate in which such interaction takes place. 

D. Scientific/Technical 
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The enormous prestige that the US enjoys in scientific and 
technical matters needs to be exploited more systematically in 
US international information programs. The overall strategy 
should be to present American scientific and technical accom­
plishments as an outgrowth of the American political and 
economic system, and as the underpinning of our military 
strength. Contrasts should be drawn between US and Soviet 
performance in this area, with emphasis on the diversion of 
Soviet scientific resources to the military sector, Soviet 
illicit acquisition of Western technology, and the like. US 
space programs, including US/European/Canadian/Japanese 
technological cooperation in the Shuttle missions, should 
receive priority attention. Communications and information 
technologies should also be given systematic and extensive 
treatment. 

It must be recognized that Western scientific and technical 
achievements, like Western economic achievements, are some­
times regarded in the Third World (and indeed in the West 
itself) as profoundly ambiguous in their implications. 
Western science is seen both as a revolutionary force which 
threatens traditional beliefs and ways of life and as a menace 
to man's natural environment. The increasing political 
salience of environmental issues in the West, and the linkage 
between the environmental and anti-nuclear movements, need to 
be taken into account in devising effective information 
programs in this area. Emphasis should be placed on the 
potential of science and technology for remedying the environ­
mental disruptions of modern industrial society, and for 
supporting and improving natural processes in areas such as 
agricultural technology. The considerable successes of the 
USG and American industry in environmental protection should 
be contrasted with the sorry record of the Soviet Union. 

With respect to the Third World, US information efforts must 
be sensitive to the potentially disruptive impact of modern 
science and technology on traditional societies. In particu­
lar, care should be taken to avoid suggesting that there is a 
fundamental incompatibility between scientific/technical 
thinking and traditional religious belief. 

E. Cultural 

US information efforts in the cultural area should rest on a 
strategic understanding of the importance of the cultural 
factor in international politics. Intellectual and cultural 
elites throughout the world tend to be both more politicized 
and more politically influential than is the case in the US; 
as the example of Alexander Solzhenitsyn is sufficient to 
show, a literary figure can become the symbol of a movement of 
political opposition. At the same time, the worldwide revival 
of religion as a cultural-political force has far-reaching 
implications for US communications strategies. 
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US cultural programs need not and should not directly .reflect 
current policy concerns, but they should be guided by an 
overall strategy. US strategy in the cultural area should be 
to improve understanding of the United States in particular, 
and of Western liberal democracy in general, in elite cultural 
circles throughout the world (including Western Europe), and 
to establish and maintain ties with sympathetic cultural and 
religious movements abroad. The fundamental objective of US 
cultural information programs should be to advance long-term 
US interests by presenting a coherent and constructive picture 
of American life and thought, and more generally of the 
fundamental ideals of the West. Emphasis should be given to 
American history and to the classic documents of American 
culture, including those political documents (such as the 
Federalist Papers) which best embody the spirit of the 
American political system and way of life. Particular 
emphasis should be given to the role of religion in the United 
States, and to the creative spirit in American ar~s, 
humanities and education. The role of voluntary private 
associations generally should also be given expanded and 
systematic treatment, as an antidote to the stereotype of 
American "individualism." With respect to religion, special 
efforts should be made to explore areas of ideological 
affinity and common interest with major world religions or 
religious movements as appropriate. 

F. Human Rights 

Human rights constitute a key element in US international 
information strategy. While closely linked with US political 
information efforts, human rights also involve an important 
moral and legal dimension which to some degree sets them in a 
category apart. For purposes of policy, human rights are 
distinguished in two basic categories: rights of the person 
(such as freedom from torture), and civil and political 
rights. ("Economic and social rights" are considered policy 
objectives or ideals of a less fundamental order.) Overall US 
information strategy with regard to human rights should be to 
support human rights policy by publicizing human rights 
violations by authoritarian regions in instances where 
publicity is likely to be an effective weapon for change, and 
to underline the systemic failure of Soviet Communism and some 
of its allied regimes to guarantee political participation, 
the rule of law or even basic human decency. The US should be 
identified as one of the major forces for protection of human 
rights in the world. 

In treating human rights themes, it is essential that the US 
remain sensitive to the diversity of political institutions 
and cultures of the Third World. We must avoid giving the 
impression that human rights are merely the expression of a 
liberal democratic Western ideology rather than universally 
recognized human values. The appeal of US human rights policy 
throughout the world has much to do with its embrace of 
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standards of morality or justice which exist in some form in a 
variety of cultures and ideologies, and it is important that 
human rights themes be treated in this broader context. At 
the same time, it should be made clear that the best guarantee 
of human rights in the final analysis is a democratic 
political system, and US support for long-term democratic 
development should be presented as an important element of our 
overall human rights policy. 

VI. Information Instruments: Roles, Priorities, Policy 

The instruments of US international information programs 
and activities are very diverse, and to some degree serve 
different functions and audiences. The following discussion 
reviews the roles and relative priorities of these instru­
ments, and attempts to identify problems and opportunities 
associated with them. A number of recommendations are made 
that have significant implications for US policy. Owing to 
its special character, US international radio broadcasting 
will be discussed separately (Section VII). 

A. Television 

The worldwide growth of TV broadcasting offers great oppor­
tunities for expansion of US international information efforts 
in this medium; this is an area that should have a very high 
priority. USIA has broken new ground in the last several 
years in establishing a TV satellite news feed to the European 
Broadcasting Union, and in the use of two-way audio/one-way 
video links for international press conferences and "electron­
ic dialogues." While the possibilities for placement of US 
film and TV productions on foreign stations seem limited at 
present, active facilitation of foreign TV networks can also 
be advantageous in encouraging the production of serious pro­
grams on US policies and American life. Formal co-production 
or information cooperation can be provided as appropriate. 

Much more systematic thought needs to be given to the oppor­
tunities offered by international TV broadcasting, as an 
instrument both of long-range information strategies and of 
day-to-day . international public affairs. Key speeches by US 
officials, for example, should be prepared in timing, sub­
stance and format with a view to international TV, and more 
attention should be given to the visual elements (clips, 
stills, charts) of policy presentation. 

Given the enormous promise of TV and the relatively little 
attention it has received to date at policy levels, it would 
be very useful if a conceptual study could be produced examin­
ing technical and political options for US international 
television broadcasting over the next several decades. 
Special attention should be given to the potential of direct 



- 24 

satellite TV broadcasting as well as ground-based TV broad­
casting to the USSR and Communist states generally. 

B. Publications 

The scope for publications abroad is wide. There are many 
areas where USG and/or privately produced publications could 
serve useful international information purposes. Unfortunate­
ly, however, long-term budget cuts have reduced both the 
number and circulation of such publications tailored for 
specific foreign audiences. Single-country publications 
the most effective because they are specially targeted and 
published in the host country language -- would be valuable in 
a number of nations if funds were available. Recently, 
arrangements have been made to translate the USIA monthly 
journal, Problems of Communism, into a number of key foreign 
languages. This should be done with other publications to the 
extent feasible. Additional efforts should be made as well to 
target critical elites in particular regional or functional 
areas, such as military elites. (The DOD publication, Asia 
and Pacific Defense Forum, is an example of what can be done 
in this field.) 

In the area of book publishing, it is well to recall that in 
the past 35 years more than 75 million volumes have been 
translated into foreign languages or published in English 
abroad under USG auspices or with USG assistance. In a 
partnership with American and foreign publishers and book 
dealers, USIA has made it possible for millions of people to 
read serious works on American institutions, history and 
values. At present, however, the program has dwindled to a 
trickle. Private commercial sources have not traditionally 
seen the international market as lucrative one, and are not 
seeking out foreign markets for many serious books. American 
texts are far too expensive for most foreign students, and 
difficult to obtain in sufficient numbers to be assigned in 
universities. The obstacles to publishing and distributing 
books abroad are numerous. 

A working partnership between government, publishers, educa­
tors and marketing specialists here and overseas, with 
financial and facilitative assistance, is needed if important 
books about this nation are to be made available in any 
quantity abroad. Steps should be undertaken to reconstitute 
this partnership. Publications programs of all kinds should 
be regarded as important investments in a long-term e ffort to 
educate and affect elite opinion throughout the world, and 
should be accorded higher priority than they currently enjoy. 
All agencies should be required to review their publications 
efforts in the light of the broad findings of this study. 

C. Films 
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Film is a potentially important instrument of US influence 
around the world. Although USIA uses feature films in its 
program, by far the vast majority of films are conveyed abroad 
commercially and for commercial purposes. Additional analysis 
of this medium and its potential is merited. 

D. Speakers 

Speakers -- official and non-official -- are the mainstay of 
interpersonal communication with key groups abroad. Americans 
from various walks of life travel abroad and take part in 
officially arranged meetings in increasing numbers, and have 
proven on the whole to be highly effective representatives of 
this nation. This dimension of US international information 
activities merits expansion. Regarding key policy issues, 
there remains an urgent need for more senior officials to 
participate in overseas programs. If possible, this par­
ticipation should be direct. If not, the participation can 
come in the form of briefings for the foreign press here in 
the US, or in USIA-arranged teleconferences. Efforts must 
also be made to increase the number and caliber of 
non-official speakers. 

E. Exhibits 

The exhibit medium suffered its most radical cutback as a 
result of the decision of the USG to terminate the US-USSR 
official exchange program after the Soviets invaded 
Afghanistan. The cuts in exhibitions to the Soviet Union 
reduced the entire Special International Exhibition program, 
and are depriving the United States of one of only three major 
vehicles for effective communication with millions of Soviet 
and (to a lesser extent) Eastern European citizens. These 
cuts probably outweigh the gains resulting from US sanctions, 
and should be reconsidered at an appropriate juncture in the 
context of US-Soviet relations generally. 

F. Other 

In addition to the traditional instruments of international 
information· discussed above, new technologies have created new 
instruments whose potential can and should be exploited by the 
US. Foremost among these are audio and video tape cassettes. 
The popularity and increasing diffusion of cheap cassette 
players in the developing world offer significant opportun­
ities, as the case of Iran particularly demonstrates. These 
and other new technologies merit careful and continuing 
analysis. 

It is important to recognize that, for a number of reasons, 
the credibility of information emanating directly from the USG 
is likely to be weaker with many international audiences than 
of that disseminated by private and commercial organizations. 
A major component of US international information activities, 
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then, should be liaison and cooperation with, and support of, 
non-governmental information channels that further US national 
interests. 

Certainly the most important such channel is the commercial 
domestic media and wire services, which profoundly affect the 
selection and interpretation of news, particularly news 
concerning the United States, throughout the non-Communist 
world. This argues for the closest possible coordination 
between US international information efforts and public 
affairs activities directed primarily to domestic audiences. 
A much more sustained effort is needed to incorporate the 
international factor in domestic public affairs planning, 
particularly in matters such as Presidential and Cabinet-level 
speeches and appearances on national security subjects. 

Of equal and probably greater importance are the print and 
electronic media of other nations. These are generally the 
most credible source of news and opinion in their respective 
societies, and it is essential that the US make a maximum 
effort to influence their coverage of US and world events of 
strategic importance to this country. Of particular interest 
in this connection is the foreign press corps in Washington. 
A systematic effort needs to be made to ensure that foreign 
press representatives receive the fullest possible exposure to 
available information on national security related matters and 
to US officials knowledgeable about such matters. 

VII. US International Radio Broadcasting 

A key vehicle of US international information is international 
radio broadcasting, which alone among the direct instruments 
of US public diplomacy is capable of reaching a truly mass 
audience. At the same time, broadcasting provides vital 
access (among others) to the political and intellectual elites 
of other nations and can shape news events as they happen. 
Thus, both in the short and in the long term, the effect of 
international radio broadcasting is potentially a very 
considerable one. Improvement in the US international 
broadcasting effort, then, must continue to enjoy the highest 
priority, and major financial augmentation is needed. 

A. Charters and Guidelines 

US radio broadcasting is characterized by accurate reporting 
o f f acts and by respect for truth. At the same time, it has 
unique characteristics that distinguish it from commercial 
journalism as practiced in the United States. In particular, 
because the habits, interests, expectations and level of 
understanding of foreign peoples may differ from those of 
Americans, different approaches and emphases in the 
presentation of information are required. With respect to the 
Voice of America, the historical and political context of 
information about the United States should be provided 
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wherever possible, in accordance with sound journalistic 
practice and existing policy. And while the standard used in 
selecting information must conform to the VOA Charter, care 
should be taken to consider the expectations of particular 
foreign audiences as shaped both by their own political 
culture and other media sources available to them. 

The statutory charter of the Voice of America (22 u.s.c. 1463, 
Sec. 503) establishes the following requirements: 

VOA will serve as a consistently reliable and 
authoritative source of news. VOA news will be accurate, 
objective, and comprehensive. 

VOA will represent America, not any single segment of 
American society, and will therefore present a balanced and 
comprehensive projection of significant American thought and 
institutions. 

VOA will present the policies of the United States 
clearly and effectively, and will also present responsible 
discussion and opinion on these policies. 

Under the Board for International Broadcasting Act of 1973, 
RFE-RL are established as "independent broadcast media, 
operating in a manner not inconsistent with the broad foreign 
policy objectives of the United States, and in accordance with 
high professional standards," intended to further the 
communication of information and ideas to Eastern Europe and 
the Soviet Union. Program policy guidelines for RFE-RL have 
been drawn up by the Board for International Broadcasting, 
which has been given the statutory responsibility to "review 
and evaluate the mission and operation of RFE-RL, and to 
assess the quality, effectiveness, and professional integrity 
of their broadcasting." 

The Radio Broadcasting to Cuba Act of 1983 establishes a 
special service within the Voice of America ("Radio Marti") 
for the communication of information and ideas to Cuba. This 
legislation requires that Radio Marti "shall serve as a 
consistently reliable and authoritative source of accurate, 
objective, and comprehensive news," and that it shall be "in • 
accordance with all Voice of America standards to ensure the 
broadcast of programs which are objective, accurate, balanced, 
and which present a variety of views." At the same time, the 
Act recognizes that Radio Marti will fulfill "a need for 
broadcasts to Cuba which provide news commentary and other 
information about events in Cuba and elsewhere to promote the 
cause of freedom in Cuba." 

The term "objective" in the VOA Charter should not be taken to 
require that programming overlook the characteristics of 
specific audiences or the national policy requirement to 
communicate effectively with those audiences; nor should the 
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term "comprehensive" be understood to equate necessarily the 
standard of international news reporting with that employed by 
the domestic media. The "objectivity" of VOA news is properly 
understood to require, under normal circumstances, the 
autonomy of VOA news broadcasting. 

The essential difference between VOA and RFE-RL is that the 
latter are intended to function as "surrogate" domestic radio 
services for peoples whose governments seek to maintain total 
control over access to information. In order to perform the 
surrogate function effectively, these radios should not be 
perceived as a direct instrument of the US Government; 
preservation of their autonomy is therefore a prime 
requirement of US policy. 

As regards Radio Marti, the language of the Act and associated 
legislative history clearly authorizes a surrogate 
broadcasting service for Cuba which will supplement regular 
VOA Spanish-language broadcasting to Cuba and Latin America 
generally. For Radio Marti to perform this function most 
effectively, it should be established and operated in such a 
way as to preserve a maximum of organizational and operational 
autonomy. 

B. National Security Decision Directive 45 

Problems and policy associated with US international 
broadcasting were reviewed in the NSC study, "US International 
Broadcasting Requirements," of June 1982. 

NSDD 45, which resulted from that study, affirmed the 
essentials of existing US policy relative to US international 
broadcasting organizations, and authorized a major, long-term 
program of modernization and expansion of VOA and RFE/RL, 
involving the acquisition of new transmitting sites and 
facilities. In addition, it established a requirement for 
technical cooperation and joint planning between US 
broadcasters; approved revised guidance for determining 
languages and broadcast hours; called for a major effort to 
overcome jamming of US international broadcasts and ameliorate 
its effects; directed continuing study of the technical 
possibilities of direct broadcasting by satellite; and 
directed further study on a priority basis of the role of US 
international broadcasting facilities and operations in 
periods of crisis and war, calling for closer integration of 
international broadcasting into political and military 
contingency planning. 

While some progress has been made in all of these areas, it is 
clear that much remains to be done. 

For instance, for political and cultural as well as technical 
reasons, the audience for US international broadcasts has been 
considerably smaller in the Soviet Union than in Eastern 
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Europe. General improvement in the quality of Radio Liberty 
programming, together with improvements in signal quality, may 
permit significant expansion of the audiences for specifically 
targeted US broadcasting to the Soviet Union over the next 
five to ten years. 

It would seem desirable at this juncture to undertake a review 
of implementation of NSDD 45. Such a review should include a 
revision of current language guidance, to include 
recommendations concerning the possible initiation of new 
language services. It should also incorporate reports on 
programming policy and objectives relative to international 
audiences of the Radio in the American Sector of Berlin (RIAS) 
and Armed Forces Radio and Television Service (AFRTS). 

VIII. Information and Communications Assistance 

In the same way that security assistance can make a major 
contribution to US national security by providing allied or 
friendly governments with the wherewithal to improve their own 
defense capabilities, information and communications assis­
tance can, if strategically targeted, contribute significantly 
to achieving US objectives in the information area for partic­
ular countries and audiences. The assistance mission should 
henceforth be recognized as an integral part of US interna­
tional information activities. 

Information and communications assistance has two relatively 
distinct aspects: technical assistance designed to improve 
the communications infrastructure in a particular country, and 
assistance in the improvement of programming. Programming 
assistance is likely to be of particular importance in sit­
uations of counterinsurgency warfare. Also of importance, 
however, is assistance designed to foster political stability 
and democratic evolution by facilitating the communication of 
governments with elements of their populations whose ties to 
the government may be weak, and encouraging the growth of free 
and open communications infrastructures. An interagency study 
should be undertaken to define the role and contributions of 
the various agencies involved and to develop a long-term 
strategy in this area. 

Central America and the Caribbean should have first priority 
in the provision of assistance of both sorts. 

IX. International Information: Functional Requirements 

A. Research/Analysis 
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Research on public opinion, media reaction, internal political 
dynamics and cultural factors has been conducted over the 
years by a number of USG agencies, notably the Department of 
State, CIA (including FBIS analyses), USIA, and to a lesser 
extent DOD through DIA and private contract studies. USIA has 
been the primary agent for survey research and studies of 
communications and media. For a number of years, USIA also 
collected data and analyzed Soviet information and cultural 
activities and Soviet propaganda. This research was gradually 
eliminated in the mid-1970s, but it is in the process of being 
restored in part. 

There is a need to close a gap between traditional political/ 
economic/military reporting and assessment and analysis of the 
actions and attitudes of groups on the periphery of decisions, 
or larger publics. More reporting by USIA posts abroad would 
be valuable, but the Agency at present faces severe staff 
limitations. USIA field posts have traditionally been reluc­
tant to appear to be gathering intelligence or doing political 
reporting that might endanger the vital trust of foreign 
contacts. USIA contacts, often with sensitive "out" groups as 
well as those in power, are invaluable and should not be 
compromised. It is essential, however, that information 
available to USIA be fully integrated into the data base and 
analyses of all relevant agencies. State and USIA should 
jointly review reporting policy and practices in this area. 

Useful government research into public opinion abroad has been 
hobbled by the sensitivity of other governments to survey 
research, particularly that undertaken by foreign governments; 
the lack or absence of survey research capacities in many 
countries; and an inadequate funding base. In many countries, 
and with regard to many ongoing issues, the US lacks a base­
line from which to conduct periodic studies and therefore form 
valid generalizations about the trends and importance of 
public attitudes. 

USIA opinion research is more flexible, more relevant to 
policy concerns and more forcefully and clearly prepared than 
it has ever been, but has reached a plateau. With current 
resources, USIA research can focus adequately on only one 
major issue at a time. 

Private, largely academic, institutions have conducted most of 
the studies of the political systems and the political cul­
tures of other countries. Although the USG need not duplicate 
these, it is important to relate the findings to the more 
current, issue-oriented research interests of the government. 

There is an urgent need to improve the research and analysis 
capabilities of the USG generally relative to foreign opinions 
and attitudes as well as communications and information 
developments. USIA and NSC Staff have recently developed a 
proposal for a coordinated interagency effort in this area, 
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the Foreign Opinion Research Advisory Group (FORA). This 
proposal has considerable merit, and should receive strong 
support from all involved agencies. 

B. Role in the Policy Process 

While there has been a substantial increase in calls for 
survey research, foreign media reaction and public affairs 
counsel on foreign public opinion, the likely impact of 
foreign public factors or reaction to policy options is not 
yet fully considered in the policy formulation process. · 
Information should be an essential component of the determina­
tion and the conduct of political and economic action and the 
projection and use of military force. The other elements rely 
on the informational component for an accurate assessment of 
the response of significant groups to given options. Any 
substantive action must be communicated effectively to 
disparate groups throughout the world. Without forceful 
communication even the most logical and carefully worked out 
policy can fail. 

Increasingly the exercise of power relies on projection as 
much as actual use; i.e., maintaining perceptions among other 
nations that the United States has the capacity and the will 
and national consensus to achieve its objectives. 

Conversely, perceptions rely on the precedent set by action. 
Information activities can magnify and reiterate the meaning 
of actions, and to some extent mitigate negative outcomes, but 
cannot essentially reverse an unwise decision or unsuccessful 
action. No actions with regard to national security should be 
taken without careful analysis of public factors. 

Occasionally the national interest will require actions that 
are intensely criticized overseas. International information 
would then help shape a public posture and policy support that 
would seek to mitigate opposition. 

Not all SIG and IG decision documents examine issues and 
options from the standpoint of the public climate in the 
relevant countries. There remains the need for a simple 
mechanism for incorporating analysis of public factors, public 
opinion and the actions and reactions of key public groups and 
the public posture of key actors abroad. Wherever 
appropriate, major national security policy studies and 
decision documents should include an assessment of the impact 
of policy options or decisions on foreign opinion and on the 
international information environment generally. 

The creation of the NSDD 77 structure offers promise of fuller 
consideration of international public factors in policy 
formulation. The performance of the NSDD 77 committees in 
this respect should be monitored and assessed in the near 
term. 
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C. Education/Training and Career Development 

The current state of education and training by the USG in the J 
general area of international communications and information 
is marginal to non-ex istent. In addition, existing career 
patterns tend to discourage the development of e xpertise in 
these areas. 

There is an urgent requirement for more extensive and sophis­
ticated training of USG personnel in USIA, State, DOD and the 
Intelligence Community (and of personnel of RFE-RL) in commu­
nications technologies relevant to US international informa­
tion activities, in the international information environment, 
and in substantive and technical requirements of effective 
international and intercultural communications. With respect 
to education, it is hoped that a degree-granting program in 
international communications and information will be 
established soon at a university in the Washington area. This 
could eventually contribute importantly to the creation of a 
pool of qualified personnel for recruitment by the relevant 
agencies of the USG. More needs to be done, however, to 
introduce courses in international communications and infor­
mation in the curricula of the senior service colleges . and the 
Foreign Service Institute. 

With respect to training, the relevant agencies of the USG, 
particularly USIA, should review their existing training 
programs and augment them as necessary, to ensure adequate 
levels of operational expertise in every field of inter­
national information. 

In the area of career development, a special effort should be 
made by all agencies to develop career tracks which encourage 
qualified individuals to remain in the field of international 
information. Agencies should also cooperate among themselves 
to facilitate detailing of individuals with relevant e xper­
tise. In particular, an effort should be made to encourage 
continuous contacts and interchange between psychological 
operations officers and their civilian counterparts. 

D. Resources 

The erratic support for US international information programs 
and activities over the last several decades by the Congress, 
and the decline in resources committed to this area b y the 
Executive Branch, will require correction if the US is once 
again to compete in this arena. It is critical, to begin 
with, that all Executive departments with significant activ­
ities in the international or national security areas compre­
hensively review their participation in US international 
information activities with a view to increasing their in­
volvement, both directly and on an interagency basis. Such a 
review would be helpful as preparat ion for the study of 
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organizational and management issues relative to public 
diplomacy that will be undertaken in the near future. 

Secondly, it is vital that the importance and priority at­
tached to international information by the Executive Branch be 
communicated in a clear, consistent and continuous manner to 
the Congress. To this end, the existence of this study, its 
general argument and its chief recommendations should be 
disseminated to all persons in the Executive Branch who have a 
need to know for purposes of communicating with the Congress. 
In addition, Congressional and public affairs strategies to 
support resource allocations to the information area should be 
developed and pursued on a coordinated interagency basis. 

-SEGRE~ 



MEMORANDUM 

NATIONAL SECURITY COUNCIL 

CONFIDBNtpIAL WI'Pll SECREl':P A'f'f'A~HlMBN':P 

ACTION July 9, 1984 

MEMORANDUM FOR ROBERT C. McFARLANE 

FROM: 

SUBJECT: 

STEVEN E. STEINER S-l ~ ­
US IA and the NSC Process 

SYSTEM II 
90-749 

C 'f-... 'c, t 11>) 

Charlie Wick has sent you a brief letter covering an internal 
USIA memorandum dealing with that agency's role in the NSC 
process (Tab II). The internal memorandum notes the strengths 
and what USIA sees as the gaps in their involvement in the 
process and in our implementation of NSDD 130 (Tab III). 

I believe the best way to respond is a brief letter from you 
to Charlie covering a Kimmitt-Earle memorandum giving a more 
detailed presentation of our views (Tab I). This would be 
consistent with USIA's informal approach to the issue. I have 
discussed this with two senior USIA officers, who indicated 
that they were simply putting their thoughts on paper ·and 
would welcome our own informal response. 

I have already given USIA officers the gist of our likely 
response. The professionals know that the USIA role will 
remain selective and are resigned to that. I think the two 
steps that we can take for our part are: first, to do our 
best to help USIA play its carefully defined role in the NSC 
process; and second, to continue to strengthen our good 
working relationship on "hot" issues where we want a major 
public diplomacy component. 

RECOMMENDATION 

That you sign the letter to Wick and approve the Kimmitt-Earle 
memo at Tab I. 

Approve Disapprove 

~it Raymond concurs. 

Attachments 
Tab I Ltr 

Tab A 
Tab II Wick 
Tab III NSDD 

to Wick 
Kimmitt to Earle Memo 
Ltr, June 15, 1984 
130 

'CONFI~EN'l'IAL WH?H SECRE':P Nf'fM!HM-EH'f' 
DECLASSIFY ON: OADR DECLASSI Fl ED 

NLS /..:J. 41$ 

BY-"~ ,__, NARA, DATE ... 7/3/ea 
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Dear Charlie, 

CONFIDENTIAt 
THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHINGTON 

Thank you for your letter of June 15 covering the USIA inter­
nal memorandum of June 13 discussing in considerable detaii 
the USIA role in the NSC process. (U) 

We certainly agree that the close USIA relationship with State 
and ourselves has resulted in many instances in excellent 
public diplomacy results. As you know, we are strongly 
committed to improving the USG public diplomacy effort and to 
implementing effectively NSDD 130 and other public diplomacy 
directives. Obviously, there are still weaknesses in the 
process, as your internal memorandum points out. We want to 
work with you to iron these out . .(.Gt 

My staff members have already begun to discuss informally with 
USIA officers some of the questions raised in the USIA 
memorandum. We have also put our thoughts on paper in 
response to the specific points in the USIA memorandum. Our 
own memorandum, from Bob Kimmitt to Bob Earle, is attached. 
J/i!!t 

Thanks once again for conveying your thoughts. I feel this 
exchange will reinforce the excellent NSC-USIA working relation­
ship and help to overcome remaining deficiencies in the 
process. (U) 

Sincerely, 

Attachment 

The Honorable Charles z. Wick 
Director 
United States Information Agency 
301 4th Street, S.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20547 

CONFIDBN'l'IAL 
DECLASSIFY ON: OADR 

- PANf:IAFNTIAI 

DECLASSIFIED 
NLS F95';- (J~//} ,-.. *~7 

BY _...i;~ =-, NARA, DATE ~ "\/'23 
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~ CONFIDENTIAL 
NATIONAL SECURITY COUNCIL 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20506 

July 10, 1984 

MEMORANDUM FOR MR. ROBERT L. EARLE 

SUBJECT: 

Executive Assistant to the Director 
United States Information Agency 

USIA Role in the NSC Process (U) 

SYSTEM II 
90749 

We appreciate your internal memorandum on the USIA role in the 
NSC process, forwarded under cover of the Director's June 15, 
1984 letter to Mr. McFarlane. This provides an excellent 
opportunity to strengthen our dialogue on the implementation 
of NSDD 130 and other pertinent directives. ~ 

The following are our informal responses to the specific 
points in the USIA memorandum: 

-- We naturally see USIA playing a major role in shaping 
our public diplomacy and in implementing NSDD 130. We have 
put into effect an "alert" system to advise you concerning 
issues coming up at the NSC level where public diplomacy is a 
major component. We will do what we can to provide greater 
advance notice. 4e-t 

USIA similarly has a major role to play in our inter­
agency public diplomacy mechanism, including the SPG process. 
In addition, one of the major public diplomacy bodies -- the 
IIC -- is under USIA leadership. Unfortunately, due to 
leadership changes, USIA has not been able in recent months to 
energize the IIC process. +Q,f' 

-- We recognize and appreciate the accomplishments cited 
in your internal memorandum, particularly the very significant 
roles in the President's European and Asian trips played by 
Jim Rentschler, Rob Nevitt and other USIA officers who have 
worked so closely with us here. Also, with the establishment 
of FORA you have greatly strengthened the role of research in 
the foreign policy process. We are veri impressed with the 
quality of USIA work in this area. ~ 

To address the gaps which you feel have occurred: 

o NSDDs have been distributed to USIA in every case 
where public diplomacy plays a major role. In other cases, 
the limited references to public diplomacy in NSDDs which 
otherwise do not get into this sphere have been provided to 
USIA. In some cases, NSDDs have had extremely limited dis­
tribution, even within the NSC Staff. ~ 

COHFIDEH'fIAl,,-, 
DECLASSIFY ON: OADR PANFIRFNTI Al nv 

DECLASSIFIED 
NLS P' -- ..tt-2, 



COHFID:SN4'IAL CONFlf)ENTIAL 

o In regard to the President's Report on Soviet 
Noncompliance on Arms Control, we did -- as you know -­
arrange a special briefing for the Director. It is our 
recollection that, in part, the delay was due to scheduling 
problems on the USIA side. (I believe the Director was away 
for part of this period.) +e-r-

o In the CW case, there was no formal mechanism set 
up to carry out the public handling of our arms control 
initiative. What occurred was formation of a very informal ad 
hoc group made up largely of the substantive players from 
State, ACDA, DOD and the NSC Staff. There was no conscious 
effort to exclude USIA, and we will indeed try to ensure in 
the future- that USIA is included when such discussions occur. 
Even in this case, however, we provided substantial materials 
to USIA, including a detailed CW Press Book. Part of this was 
used in your Wireless transmission on the same day that we 
tabled our initiative in Geneva. +el 

o On MBFR, NSC participation was limited until 
somewhat late in the game. But the fact that we did little 
publicly prior to tabling the Western initiative was due to 
Allied sensitivities. We since have taken some steps to try 
to strengthen the public diplomacy process regarding MBFR. 
~ 

o We could not agree more with your comment that 
there is often a gap between our "substantive" officials and 
the public affairs and public diplomacy communities. We wish 
to work with you and others in trying to overcome this . .+er 

o Finally, I wish to stress that in virtually all 
cases where we have had "hot" issues calling for an active 
public diplomacy effort, we have had a good arrangement 
between our staffs. The NSC Staff has given USIA advance 
notice of major initiatives and has provided draft documents 
which permit USIA to start planning for the issues. Whenever 
possible, we have also provided advance texts to be sent out 
overseas -- for example, the President's January 16 speech on 
U.S.-Soviet relations. And in the past two weeks, we again 
worked closely at the staff level concerning our newest 
initiatives on u.s.-soviet relations. 4et 

-- Looking at your two specific suggestions, it simply is 
not possible to have an automatic system of including USIA (or 
most other agencies for that matter) in each NSC meeting or in 
each NSDD process, even when there may be a brief reference to 
public diplomacy. But, as indicated above, we will try to 
strengthen the alert system which we have established. We 
will also try to get briefing materials for NSC meetings in 
which your Director is taking part to him with as much advance 
notice as possible. ~ 
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In regard to your suggestion about USIA participation in 
State-chaired meetings, we suggest that you work this out 
directly with State. If you would then let us know the 
results of your discussions with State, we will see if there 
are ways in which we could be helpful. We have noted, however, 
that even in some cases of meetings devoted exclusively to 
public diplomacy, on occasion there has been no USIA represen­
tation. We suggest that you strengthen your own internal 
process and your ties to State in this regard. )Ii!:'( 

We hope these thoughts are helpful to you in your evaluation 
of the NSDD 130 process. We look forward to continued close 
cooperation with USIA in these areas. (U) 

1 COHF IDEN'lHAl. 

Robert M. Kimmitt 
Executive Secretary 
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Jme 15, 1984 

Dear Bud: 

The attached paper was prepared for me in order to assess recent 
progress and remaining gaps in USIA's participation in US national 
security policy matters. It seems to me a fair statement, and 
offers constructive remedies for specific needs. 

On the one hand, as we look back at the President's trip to Ireland, 
London and Normandy Beach, we can all feel proud of the very close 
working relations and the very productive public diplomacy results 
that came from a USIA-White House/NSC-State Department partnership. 
On the other hand, the absence of USIA from consideration of US 
policy initiatives, as the attached memo points out, did not serve 
US interests. 

Since USIA in the past years has not been fully engaged in policy 
matters, it will, understandably, take time for the foreign affairs 
community to see the Agency as an active participant, and 
continually to seek our counsel and policy support. However, our 
conversation last November, and your guidance to the December and 
March SPG meetings made it clear that this Administration considers 
public diplomacy to be a vital asset. In that spirit, we take our 
responsibilities seriously and waµt to do the best job possible for 
the President and the nation. 

At your convenience, we should review the recommendations and 
discuss further ways to engage USIA in the NSC and inter-Agency 
policy process. 

My best regards. 

The Honorable 
Robert C. McFarlane 
Assistant to the President for 

National Security Affairs 
The White House 

-.GQNi'IDEN:rI~\L-

BY 

Clas sif ied by: Charles Z. Wick, Director 
OADR 
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MEMORANDUM FOR: The Director 

FROM: P - Gifford D. Malo.,/1' 

SUBJECT: USIA and the NSC: Status Report 

REFERENCE: NSDD 130 Tasking Memorandum, April 4, 1984 

Summary: 

NSDD 130 directs the NSC staff to report on progress in introducing 
international information factors and advice into US policy making 
and conduct. The Bureau of Programs was responsible for assessing 
the situation from the USIA viewpoint. Although it is still early 
to judge, the NSDD 130 prescriptions concerning USIA involvement in -
policy matters are not being fulfilled adequately. The problem is 
serious enough to warrant approaches to senior US officials. Below 
are described improvements and several remaining problems, and 
recommend next steps. 

Background 

In the drafting phase of NSDD 130 on US International Information 
Policy, the Agency requested that the NSDD make provisions for you 
to participate in NSC meetings in fulfillment of your statutory 
responsibilities to advise on international public opinion and 
related matters. The Agency also sought specific statements that 
all NSSDs, NSDDs and other major inter-agency policy deliberations 
include advice on relevant overseas public affairs factors, and 
public diplomacy strategies and action plans to support policy 
decisions. 

Your November 28 discussion with National Security Affairs Adviser 
McFarlane resulted in an agreement that steps would be taken to 
assure your participation in NSC meetings. Subsequently in 
December, NSC Staff Director Bob Kimmitt and Deputy Director Bill 
Martin met with Bob Earle and Mike Schneider to work out ways to 
increase USIA access to appropriate documents, and improve Agency 
participation in inter-agency policy deliberations. 

of!OlU IDEiffb'd. 
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Recent Agency Involvement and Contributions to US Foreign Policy 

In several ways the Agency has participated actively ~n NSC 
processes and contributed to US foreign policy in recent months: 

You have participated in several meetings of the NSC since 
January dealing with such subjects as Soviet noncompliance with arms 
control agreements, US - PRC relations, and the visit of French 
President Mitterand. You also participated in two meetings of the 
Special Planning Group (SPG). 

Agency participation in NSC matters has been greatest regarding 
the Presidential trips to Europe in 1982 and this month and to China 
this spring. Based in the White House, senior officers have 
coordinated USG public diplomacy. The Agency has enjoyed the 
necessary access to make an effective contribution to US goals, and 
has carried out major responsibilities quite impressively. 

USIA has also participated actively in formulating USG public 
diplomacy regaraing chemical weapons. A USIA-chaired working group 
of the Arms Control Coordinating Committee (ACCC) on chemical 
weapons has drafted several strategies and action plans in the past 
year that have guided USG public affairs activities. 

The Agency has worked closely with other agencies involved in a 
special study of Soviet nationalities. 

The Agency has chaired the International Information Committee 
(IIC) and taken part in the International Broadcasting Committee 
(IBC), as well as participated actively in the International 
Political Committee (IPC), especially its Subcommittee on US Public 
Diplomacy Regarding the USSR. In addition, USIA has contributed to 
coordinating groups on START and INF chaired by the Department of 
State. 

The Agency worked closely with NSC staff, especially Walt 
Raymond in helping shape NSSD 1-83, and the resulting NSDD - 130. 

-Ei 0NF IDBtff rM.: 
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USIA has made a singular contribution to US public diplomacy on 
outer space arms control. We forcefully argued that the USG needed 
a public position months before the issues became public concerns. 
Through our persistence, public affairs positions were formulated, 
albeit belatedly. 

USIA has also taken the lead in the establishment ·by the NSC of 
the Foreign Opinion Research Advisory (FORA), allocating $250,000 to 
research projects that would be conducted in collaboration with 
other NSC agencies. FORA is designed to generate and coordinate 
research in the foreign affairs community. 

Gaps and Problems 

A number of gaps in coordinating policy decisions and public 
diplomacy remain. Several broader problems are also evident: 

Several NSDDs have not been sent to the Agency, although in at 
least two instances public diplomacy figured heavily in the actions 
directed by the President. Even the NSDD on Soviet non-compliance 
following the NSC meeting in which you participated was not sent to 
the Agency. 

This oversight had the effect of making it difficult for the 
Agency f~r several weeks to 1earn of the actual decision by the 
President regarding public handling of the report on Soviet 
non-compliance to the Congress, and seriously complicated our 
efforts to support the Administration's policy. Our policy staff 
was forced to seek second-.hand guidance from other staffs .at State 
and ACDA. The briefing presented to you came several weeks too 1ate 
to remedy the lapse. 

The Agency was .not able to participate in inter-agency , 
deliberations regarding US chemical weapons policy and public 

·diplomacy meetings in preparation for the draft treaty proposed by 
Vice President Bush. We learned of the substance of the 
presentation quite late in the process but were not asked and could 
not join the public affairs discussions. 
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We were able to obtain a final draft of the presentation, but 
were directed by the Vice President's staff, calling from Geneva, 
not to transmit the text before it was presented. We often transmit 
speech texts before delivery but embargoed from use so that the 
posts can advance and support major US actions properly. Moreover, 
important background information, talking points and Qs-and-As were 
also not available soon enough. 

Despite our requests, the Agency was not asked to participate in 
an inter-agency public affairs group on the Allies' proposal at the 
MBFR negotiations. The group produced a guidance to the field two 
days after the proposals were made, in a classified cable that made 
it difficult for our posts to use for public purposes. 

After the recent Soviet offensive in Afghanistan, it was agreed 
by State, NSC and USIA representatives that State and USIA would 
quickly draft a joint message to the posts giving public affairs 
guidance with appropriate themes and talking points. The cable was 
sent by the Department several days later without Agency 
participation or clearance, classified, to only a handful of posts. 
Agency officers belatedly had to duplicate and expand upon the 
effort. 

These are examples, not a complete 1ist. It is not appropiate to 
belabor the details with the foreign affairs community. However, 
public diplomacy regarding each of the several instances could have . 
been more effective, and the Agency might have made a greater 
contribution with more advance notice and greater participation. 

The problem is not merely one of inadequate consultation within the 
public diplomacy community; several of the instances involve weak 
connections between the ·substantive" officials and those 
responsible for public diplomacy. 

Recommendations 

Several steps are recommended looking toward future improvements. 
These suggestions are not new, nor in our opinion unusual. 
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1. The NSC should automatically make USIA an "Action" or 
"Information" addressee on NSSDs and NSDDs whenever any document 
refers to public diplomacy or public affairs matters. 

- If there is any question about sending an NSC document to 
the Agency, the NSC should consult with a senior officer 
(designated by USIA) who can serve as liaison, and, in 
confidence, advise the NSC about the need for USIA 
participation in any NSC matter. (A "rule-of-thumb guide 
is that any issue for which there is concern about 
Congressional reaction should be considered one with 
potential public affairs significance abroad.) 

2. Requests for your participation in NSC meetings should be 
made earlier, and through the same formal written memoranda as 
others receive. In at least two instances your office was 
informed of NSC meetings by phone, with little time for Agency 
staff to prepare adequate briefing materials. Many NSC meetings 
have written agendas which should be sent to the Agency on time. 

We should also stress with our State Department contacts the 
importance of USIA participation in substantive inter-Agency policy 
groups chaired by the Department. Frequently these groups become 
involved in public diplomacy matters. In most instances our 
participation would make a contribution to the group's work and in 
turn give the Agency the background, working contacts and knowledge 
that are necessary for effective policy support. 

- The simplest mechanism to accomplish this request is for 
the Department's Secretariat (S/S) to draw up a list of 
current inter-agency Senior Interdepartmental and 
Interdepartmental groups (SIGs and IGs) for possible Agency 
participation, and for S/S to request .appropriate State 
coordinators of inter-Agency working groups include USIA 
representatives in future meetings. 

- NSC endorsement of this proposal might be helpful. 

While gaps will remain inevitable, we believe these steps - and 
perhaps others that the NSC and State could suggest -- will help 
make Agency participation in the inter-agency process more 
consistent. 
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THE WHITE HOUSE 
SYSTEM II 

WASHINGTON 90930 

March 8, · 1.9a4 

UNCLASSIFIED WITH SECRET ATTACHMENT 

MEMORANDUM 

SUBJECT: 

FOR THE VICE PRESIDENT 
--THE SECRETARY OF STATE 
-THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 

THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 
COUNSELLOR TO THE ~RESIDENT --
THE DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET 
THE DIRECTOR OF CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE 
UNITED STATES REPRESENTATIVE TO THE 

UNITED NATIONS 
CHIEF OF STAFF TO THE PRESIDENT 
CHAIRMAN, JOiijT CHIEFS OF STAFF 

--ADMINISTRATOR, AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT . 

--{)!RECTOR, UNITED STATES INFORMATION AGENCY 

US International Information Policy (U) 

The President has approved the attached National Security 
Decision Directive on US International ~nformation Policy. 

FOR THE PRESIDENT: 

Robert C. McFarlane 

Attachment 
NSDD 130 

·UNCLASSIFIED WITH SECRET ATTACHMENT 
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US International Information Policy (U) 

International information is an integral and vital pa~t of US 
national security policy and strategy in the broad sense. 
Together with the other components of public diplomacy, it is 
a key strategic instrument for shaping fundamental political 
and ideologica.l trends around the globe on a long-term basis 
and ultimately affecting the behavior of governments. (U) 

While i~provements have been made in US international informa­
tion programs and activities over the last several years, 
there is a need for sustained commitment over time to improv­
ing the quality and effectiveness of US international informa­
tion effort$, the , level of resources devoted to them, and 
their coordination with other elements of US national security 
policy and strategy. The role of international information 

'considerations in policy formulation needs to be enhanced, and 
wider understanding of the role of internationa1 informatio~ 
should be sought within the Executive Branch as well as with 
the Congress, and the public. (U) _ 

The fundamental purpose of US ihternational · information · · · 
programs is to affect £oreign .audiences in ways favorable '..to 
US national interests. · Such programs can only be credible · an·d 
effective by respecting accuracy .and objectivity. At the -same 
time, the habits, interests, expectations and level of under­
standing of foreign audiences 'Jnay .differ _significantly £rom 
those of the domestic American audience, and .require -different . 
approaches and emphases ~in the· selection and presentation of 
information. "While US internationa1 information activities 
.must be sensitive to the concerns of £oreign governments, . .our­
inforrnation _programs should be understood to .he a strategic 
instrwnent of us national .. policy, not a · tactical ins:trument of 
US diplomacy • . . We cannot _accept .£oreign control over program 
content. (U) .• 

). ... 
International Information Strategy ·_. 

~ssential to a successful global information strategy is 
recognition of the diversity of the audiences the US seeks to 
address. Beyond the obvious differences among Western, 
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Communist country and Third World audiences, there are .sign-if­
icant ideological and cultural differences within countries 
and regions and between elites, key ~pinion .sectors, and the 
general population. Programming mu~t be more Effectively 
differentiated to reach these audiences. The critical impor­
tance of elites in the £ormation of public opinion -ntust be 
recognized. At the :same time,-• intensified efforts -must be 

.:made to -aadress the _9eneral population in areas where govern~ 
1Dent control of elite communications is strict. Specific 
_information themes and strategies outlined in the study 
accompanying ~bis directive should serve as the general basis 
£or US international information programming. ~ 

International Radio Broadcasting 
- . 

International radio broadcasting is the US Governmen~s most 
effective means of communicating the truth directly to the 
peoples of the world. Improvement in the US international 
broadcasting effort must continue to enjoy the highest 
priority. National Security Decision Directive 45 affirmed 
the essentials of existing US policy relative to US 
international broadcasting and, among other things, authorized 
a major, long-term program of modernization and expansion, 
approved revised guidance £or determining languages and 
broadcast hours, and called for a .major effort to overcome 
jamming of US broadcasts and ameliorate its effects. A review 
of implementation of NSDD 45 should be undertaken by the 
Senior Planning Group. Such a ·review should include a 
revision of current language guidance, to include . 
recommendations concerning the possible initiation of new 
language services. It should also incorporate reports on 
programming policy and objectives relating to international .. 
audiences of the Radio in the American Sector of _~,-lin and 
o~r .Armed Forces Radio and Television Service. ·_vn . 

Other International 1nformation .1nstruments 

Several other instrument; ~f . ~i nternational info~ation ·merit 
special attention and 1ong-termp1ann1ng •and deve1opment. (U) 

; . .. : .. ~ •. .. ... . . -

More :systematic -thought ne.eds to .be given to the o_pportunitie~ 
offered by internationa1 television broadcasting. A 
conceptual study should l>e undertaken of technica1 and 
political options for DS international television broadcasting 
over the next several ·decades. (U) · · · 

1n the area of publications, steps should be taken to recon­
stitute as a major ongoing program support for -publishing and 
disseminating abroad books and other publications. ~his 
includes strengthening a working partnership between the USG 
and the private sector ·to make available .broad .serious works 
on .American or Western institutions and principles. -. (U) 
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In addition to the traditional instruments of international -
information, new technologies (particularly in the area of 
audio and video -tape cassettes) have created new instruments 
whose potential should .be explored • . (U) 

,It is important to recognize that information disseminated by 
private and commercial organizations is "likely to have special 
.credibility with many audiences. A high .priority should be 
placed on improving liaison and cooperation with, and support 
of, appropria!:_e private sector information efforts. ·(u) 

An interagency study in -support of US objectives relative to 
the free £low of information and the potential of new commu­
nications technologies should be carried out under the 
auspices of the Senior ~lanning Group. Special attention 
shall be given as to how to overcome barriers to inf9pnation 
flow and how to utilize communications technologies to 
penetrate closed societies. (U) 

Information and Communications Assistance 

Strategically targeted information and communications .assis­
tance to other nations can contribute significantly to achiev­
ing US objectives. It should be recognized as an integral 
part of US international information activities. A study 
should be undertaken by the Senior 1nteragency Group on 
International Communications and Information .Policy to define 
the role and contributions of the various, age_ncies ~~y_3)-ved 
and to develop a long-term strategy in this area. ),Bf" · 

International Information Policy in Peace and .War 

In view of the importance of psychological £actors in main­
taining the -confidence of allied governments and in deterring 
-military act1on against US national. .interests, and in order to 
be prepared ~or the immediate and effective use of psychologi­
cal operations (PSYOP) in crisis and wartime, it is vital that 
the Armed Forces maintain a stron·g and active international 
information capability. Revitalization and ~ull integration 
of :PSYOP in :military operations and p'lanning should .be a high_ 
priority of the Department of Defense. In order ··to employ 
PSYOP €ffectively and economically, a set of national. guide­
lines and -a £unded program will be established and roles and. 
relationships of -·the agencies that are involved will be 
definea. _- The · nepartment of Defense is ·directed, ·with.appro­
priate •interagency coordination and in accordance with 
national .1aw and policy, to participate in overt .PSYOP 
programs in pea9etime. ~he SPG -should take the lead in 
developing coordinated interagency plans, including the 
utilization of DOD capabilities, .for international information 
activities in support of ·national .sec.urity objectives. - _J.&t-
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Crisis and wartime conditions impose special requirements On 
US international information activities. ln wartime or during 
crises (which may be tlefined as periods of acute tension 
involving a threat to the lives of American citizens, or the 
imminence of war between the US and other nations), US inter­
national information elements should be ready to initiate 
special procedures to ensure policy consistency, timely 

-r€sponse and rapid feedback £rom the intended audience. 
Appropriate agencies should review and, as neces~~~X, develop 
procedures fo~ their operations during crises. ~ 

International Information: Functional Requirements 

Research on public opini~n, media reaction, and cultural 
£actors needs to be subst~ntiaI1y improved.and :more £ully 
coordinated and applied ~o US information activities.~ ~he 
proposed Foreign Opinion ~esearch Advisory Group (FORA) is 
hereby approved, and agencies should seek £unding 1or it as 
required. (U) 

There is an ~rgerit requirement £or more extensive and sophis­
ticated training of USG personnel in the international infor­
mation environment, and in substantive -and technical require-· 
ments of effective international and intercultural communica­
tion. Agencies should review their exi~ting training programs 
and augment them as necessary. In the area of career develop­
ment, a special effort should be made by all ·agencies to 
develop career tracks which encourage qualified individuals to 
remain in the field of international information. (U) 

~he lack of adequate resources devoted ·to international 
information remains a problem of ±undamental importance. All 
Executive departments with signi£icant activities in the 
internationa'l or national security areas should 
comprehensively review their participation in and support of 
US international information activities, .with a view both to 
increasing resources tlevoted to this area within -current 
allocations and establishing cle~r requirements £or ·£uture 
budgetary submissions. (U) .. 

There is a need to enhance ·the role 0£ international :in£orma-_;:_ _t -­
tion considerations in the national security policy ·process. ,·. :. 
Wherever appropriate, major national security polic_y .studi_es . 1_ 

and decision · documents should include an assessment .of thf? ·. .- . 
impact of policy options or decisions on :foreign opinio'ri :and_·. ·. 
on the international. information environment generally. ·(u) ;; 

In order to generate the pub\ic ·consensus that .is essential to 
support of a vigorous international information ~ffort, 
agencies will review current ·--mission statements '_-;and other 

·existing policy declarations _and 'revise them as '_'31ecessary to 
reflect the guidance provided by this directive _and the 
accompanying study. Other activities in support -of this 
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NATIONAL SECURITY COUNCIL 
WASHINGTON DC . 20506 

December 30, 1983 

MEMORANDUM FOR MEMBERS SOVIET POLITICAL ACTION WORKING GROUP 

FROM: WALTER RAYMOND, JR. l 
National Security Council vt 

SUBJECT: Soviet Political Action Working Group: 
December 15 Meeting 

The group met for an hour to discuss political activities that 
should be taken consistent with the recently approved action 
plan for public diplomacy on US Soviet relations. The princi­
pal objective was designed to have a meaningful exchange of 
views and to set some parameters for subsequent committee 
activities. 

The policy objectives were briefly stated: 

To contain and counter Soviet political initiatives around 
the world. 

To promote the process of change within the Soviet Union. 

Discussion ranged between strategic concepts and practical 
programs. It was agreed that we should identify key foreign 
policy areas where we should put pressure on the Soviets. 
This could be best done by probing for Soviet weaknesses and 
t:.~~1:1 developing political progra(l_l_'2, and psychological themes to 

1 . . '- ~c"' ,.,e.aknpc...,~ -­exp 01 t tla::: .... ~ •. ...: -- - · _ .... ~~b. 

The Department of State should prepare a list of those 
areas where the Soviets have extended themselves internation­
ally and identify vulnerabilities therein. They should also 
develop a series of vulnerabilities affecting the Soviet East 
European Bloc. 

Themes should be developed by the working group on "moral 
equivalentsn which we would recommend be given a broader 
mandate. 

A number of practical areas we re discussed for programmatic. 
exploitation. 

In areas such as active measures/disinformation, there was 
a belief that one should turn Soviet active measures back onto 
the Soviets--take the offensive --and make them pay the price 
for these initiatives. An action paper should be developed on 
this subject by State/USIA with consultation with Stan 
Levchenko. 

,COtilF I DEtil'PIA"h 
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The international peace movement affords an excellent 
field for programmatic development. One possibility would be 
to develop action involving Batovrin, seeking to stimulate an 
intern~l Soviet/East European peace movement. 

The question of the Soviet army in Afghanistan and the 
related issue of the anti-Islamic character of the Soviet 
invasion should be exploited. Discussion separate from this 
group is in train concerning the exploitation of Soviet POWs. 
(Defense, NSC, State and CIA should pursue this issue.) A 

much more concerted effort on the Soviet anti-Islamic posture 
should be developed. Several ideas were noted for consid­
eration: 

o Exploitation of the State/Nebraska conference on 
Afghanistan. A careful examination of the recommenda­
tions emerging from that conference should be undertaken. 
(State Departmeht lead.) 

o Consideration should be given to stimulating an 
Islamic conference on the Soviet Union. Possibly the 
Saudis could take the lead. (State lead with consulta­
tion with USIA and CIA.) 

o Soviet human rights violations should be given higher 
international attention. Each USG department and agency 
has a role to play. Each department and agency sh01:..J..d be 
prepared to discuss their capabilities and pla~~ for 
expanded activities in this field. 

o Consideration should also be givP~• to those elements 
in the private sector with whow_we should collaborate . 
.._, __ ~---,:,c:ideration c:r-,..,,,lr'J al.so include the identification 
of poss1b1.e runcting needs from either public or private 
sources. 

o Review should be undertaken to determine support 
needed by Helsinki Watch and Resistance International. / 
(State lead.) 

This summar~ memorandum goes somewhat beyond the actual flow 
of the meeting ~ut , ~s I promised it is designed to provide 
structure and d1r~ct1on to our thinking on this subject. It 
represents an action ag e nda for use at a meeting to be called 
shortly after 1 January. 

Attendee~: Steve Steiner, John Lenczowski, Walt Raymond 
(~SC); Jim Jatras, Steve Mann, Tony Salvia (State); Bob 
Kiernan, Scott Thompson, Herb Romerstein (USIA); 

-cmw I BENT I 71 I 
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NATIONAL SECURITY COUNCIL 

WASHINGTON, D .C. 20506 

December 7, 1983 

MEMORANDUM FOR KENNETH TOMLINSON 
Director, Voice of America 

SUBJECT: Broadcasting to the Soviet Bloc 

How much use is ma de of Samizdat to the USSR and East Europe? 
This is a particularly rich grain of literary ore. Is it 
mined? Let's discuss! 

Walter Raymond, Jr. 
Special Assistant to the 

President 
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UKRAINIAN DISSIDENT COMMENTS ON EVENTS IN POLAND 

Bohdan Nahaylo 

A leading Ukrainian dissident has expressed his views on 
r ecent developments in Poland in a document written in a Sov iet 
labor camp that has found its way to the West.l Vasyl Stus , 
a member of the Ukrainian Helsinki monitoring group, praises 
t he struggle of the Poles for a better and freer life and draws 
lessons from their strivings for his Ukrainian compatriots . 
Stus's statement is a further indication of the impact of 
events in Poland on Soviet society2 and represents the most 
detailed commentary on this question to have emerged from 
Ukrainian dissident circles. Moreover, it contains a candid 
critique of the self-imposed limits that Soviet dissent has up 
to now set for itself. 

Vasyl Stus is a highly respected figure in Ukrain ian 
national dissent. An uncompromising campaigner for human and 
national rights, he is also an outstanding poet who has been 
elected an honorary member of the English and American PEN 
Centers. During the 1960s, he was one of the shestydesyatnyky 
(literally, the generation of the sixties), a group of young, 
mainly literary intellectuals who spearheaded a revival in 
Ukrainian cultural and public life that was abruptly t erminated 
by the extensive political and cultural purge carried out in the 
Ukraine in 1972-73. Stus became one of the numerous vict ims of 
this crackdown on resurgent Ukrainian national assertiveness , 
and in September, 1972, he was sentenced to a total of eight 
years of imprisonment and internal exile, ostensibly f or • anti­
Soviet agitation and propaganda.• On completing his s entence 
and returning to Kiev, Stus joined the beleaguered Ukrainian 

1 . The document will be published in the i ssue of the 
Ukrainian-language monthly Suchasnist for November, 1983. For 
a Russian transl at i on of the document, s ee AS 5062. 

2. On t h i s subject , see RL 319/ 83 , •A Samizdat Work on 
the Events in Poland,• August 24, · 1983; V. Stanley Vardys, 
•Polish Echoes in the Baltic ,• Problems of Communism, July­
August, 1983, pp. 21-34; RL 474/82, •workers' Protests in the 
Soviet Union,• November 29, 1982; and RL 291/81 , •Russian Group 
Issues Proclamation of Support f or Polish Workers,• July 24, 
1981. 
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Helsinki monitoring group and within months was arrested again. 
He was tried in October, 1980, and sentenced to ten years in a 
special-regime camp and five years of internal exile, once again 
for •anti-Soviet agitation and propaganda.•3 

Recently, a collection of notes written by Stus not later 
than the summer of 1982 in Perm corrective labor colony No. 
389/36-1 reached the West through samizdat channels. Much of 
the material consists of descriptions of the harsh conditions 
in places of imprisonment and internal exile and the plight of 
Stus•s fellow prisoners.· Among other items, though, is a 
section devoted to developments in Poland. 

Stus reveals that he has followed events in Poland with 
great interest ever since he returned to the Ukraine from 
internal exile in the remote Magadan Oblast in the fall of 
1979. He is full of unreserved admiration for the emancipa­
tory efforts of the Poles: 

Long live the volunteers on behalf of freedom! 
Their defiance of Soviet despotism is exhila­
rating. Their all-embracing popular upheavals 
impress: the workers, the intelligentsia, 
the students--everyone is involved, except 
the army and the police. If events continue 
to take this course, tomorrow the flames will 
also envelop the army. What will the Brezhnevs 
and the Jaruzelskis do then? 

Stus avers that •in the totalitarian world• there is no 
other nation that defends its human and national rights as 
resolutely as the Poles. He says: 

Throughout the nineteenth century Poland set 
fire to Russia and today is continuing to do 
the same. Poland is creating a new epoch in 
the totalitarian world and paving the way for 
its collapse. 

Excited by the actions of •the Polish victors of the spirit,• 
Stus declares: •1 regret I am not a Pole.• 

But wi11 the Ukrainians follow the ·polish example? Stus 
emphasizes that psychologically the Ukrainians are probably 
closer than any other of the Soviet peoples to the Poles. Yet 
his honesty forces him to admit that his compatriots lack the 

3. See Marco Carynnyk, •vasyl stus,• Journal of Ukrainian 
Graduate studies. No 1 (Fall), 1976; and RL 380/80, •Trial of 
Ukrainian Helsinki Group Member Vasyl Stus,• October 15, 1980. 

• 
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most important element that consolidates the Poles--that is, 
•ardent patriotism.• For this reason, he argues, the Ukraine 
is •regrettably• not ready •to take lessons from its Polish 
teacher.• 

Stus goes on to consider what the Ukrainian and other 
peoples of the USSR can learn from the achievements of the 
independent trade-union movement •solidarity,• mentioning 
Vladimir Khlebanov4 and drawing the conclusion: 

The trade-union way to liberation would also 
be exceptionally effective in the USSR. If 
the initiatives made by the engineer Klebanov 
were supported throughout the country, the 
government of the USSR would be faced with 
probably the most up-to-date antagonist. The 
Helsinki movement, after all, is above the 
heads of most of the population of this 
country, as are perhaps even the national­
patriotic movements. But a movement for a 
roof over one's head and bread, a movement 
for a normal wage for workers, is something 
that is generally understood. 

The Polish experience, Stus elaborates, has highlighted 
the weaknesses of the Helsinki movement in the Soviet Union. 
He adds: 

Had it been a mass movement of popular initia­
tive with a broad program of social and politi­
cal demands and had it aimed eventually to have 
taken power, then it would have had some prospect 
of success. 

Instead, the now disillusioned imprisoned Helsinki monitor 
asserts, it was a •timid• and •respectable• phenomenon resem­
bling •an infant who wants to speak with a bass voice.• Under­
standably, a movement of this kind, which in its •mournful 
intonations• foresaw its own destruction, had to end up crushed. 
For the time being, he contends, the pessimism of the Soviet 
dissident movement is thoroughly justified. 

Stus condemns the imposition of martial law in Poland as 
yet another expression of the despotic nature of the regimes of 
the USSR and Poland. He is convinced that •after Poland, only 

4. In 1977-78, Vladimir IChlebanov, a coal-mining engineer 
from the Donets Basin of the Ukraine, founded the Free Trade 
Union of Workers in the USSR. In February, 1978, he was 
arrested, pronounced mentally ill, and confined indefinitely in 
a special category psychiatric hospital. 
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a complete fool and utter scoundrel can still believe in Moscow's 
ideals.• The Ukrainian poet also expresses his full-hearted 
support for the Poles during this difficult period: 

I wish the Polish insurgents the best of luck 
and hope that the police regime of December 13 
will not extinguish the sacred flame of freedom 
I hope that in the subjugated countries there 
will emerge forces that will support the liber­
at i ve mission of the Polish volunteers for 
freedom. 

Stus is not the first Ukrainian to advocate the broadening 
of the social base of dissent in the Ukraine and the creation 
of independent trade unions. Shortly before the birth of 
•solidarity,• a Ukrainian dissident group calling itself the 
Ukl:ainian Patriotic Group issued an appeal on behalf of 
Vladimir Khlebanov and called on Ukl:ainian workers to set up 
free trade unions at their places of work.5 Yuriy Lytvyn, a 
member of the Ukrainian Helsinki monitoring group, is known to 
have been particularly interested in the question of forging an 
alliance between Ukrainian dissidents and workers, and shortly 
before his fourth arrest i n August, 1979, his unfinished 
manuscript of a study· entitled •The Soviet State and the Soviet 
Working Class• was confiscated during a search of his home.6 
Interestingly enough, in November, 1980, Mykola Pohyba, a 
previously unknown Ukrainian worker who was for a time 
imprisoned in the same labor camp in the Kiev Oblast as Lytvyn, 
wrote an open letter: 

Recent events in Poland have clearly shown 
that the working class is capable of waging a 
struggle for its rights and freedoms, for a 
real improvement of its well-being, and that 
the efficacy of this struggle depends on the 
degree of solidarity of the working class and 
on its level of self-organization.7 

5. The appeal is contained in the booklet Documents of 
the Ukrainian Patriotic Movement 1980, which was published as 
a supplement to The Herald of Repression in the Ukraine in 
New York in 1980 by the External Representation of the 
Ukrainian He1sinki Group (seep. 18). 

6. see the booklet Yuriy )Jtvyn CProtrety suchasnikiv) 
by Nadia Svitlychna published in New York in 1980 by the 
External Representation of the Ukrainian Helsinki Group. 

7. AS 4321, p. 4. 
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During the rise of •solidarity,• �everal strikes are 
reported to have taken place in·a number of Ukrainian cities 
and towns.8 In the absence of sufficient information, how­
ever, it is not possible to establish that they were necessar­
ily connected with events in Poland. Undoubtedly though, the 
Ukrainian population has not remained totally oblivious to what 
has been happening on their western frontier. Throughout the 
Polish crisis, the Ukrainian authorities displayed anxiety 
about the possible spillover effect and tightened up controls. 9

Apparently, this has not prevented some spontaneous manifesta­
tions of support for the Polee. In February and March, 1983, 
for instance, leaflets in support of •solidarity• and urging 
workers to strike were reportedly circulated in the Western 

· tJkr aine . 10 

Vasyl Stus's reflections on the lessons of •solidarity• 
for the Soviet Helsinki monitoring groups is evidence of the 
growing sense of disillusionment in some quarters with tradi­
tional forms of open and legalistic dissent in the USSR. The 
major offensive against all forms of dissent launched in the 
latter part of 1979 has made this type of activity appear to be 
increasingly futile and inappropriate. Already several anony­
mous appeals have been made for a new strain of clandestineimore militant, and broader-baaed resistance to the regime. l 

Stus is the first of the well-known dissidents in the Soviet 
Union to openly admit that ·,::.he restrained, apolitical phase of 
Soviet dissidence, as exemplified by the Helsinki monitoring 
groups, has had its day. 

8. See, for example, RL 267/81, •samizdat report on
Strikes in Kiev,• July 6, 1981. 

9. See, for example, RL 70/81, •Ukrainian Party Journal

Raises the Specter of Poland,• February 17, 1983; see also 
BL 422/81, •Ukrainian KGB Chief Warne of Ideological Sabo­
tage,• October 22, 1981. 

10. Yesti iz SSSR/USSR News Brief, "NO. 7, April 15,
1983, pp. 7-49. 

11. See, for example, the statements issued by the •Demo­
cratic National Front of the Soviet Union,• AS 4503, and the 
•Initiative Group for a People's Democracy,• AS 4464; also
the call for an illegal organization to work among the masses,
AS 4547, and the samizdat work •The Polish Revolution,•
AS 4904. 
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